AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

THE BOARD OF EDUCATION NEWBURGH ENLARGED CITY SCHOOL DISTRICT

AND

THE NEWBURGH TEACHERS' ASSOCIATION

JULY 1, 2014 THROUGH June 30, 2017

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PAGE

PREAMBLE		5
ARTICLE I	RECOGNITION	5
ARTICLE II	NEGOTIATION PROCEDURES	6
ARTICLE III	GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	6
ARTICLE IV	DUES DEDUCTIONS	11
ARTICLE V	OTHER DEDUCTIONS	13
ARTICLE VI	ACADEMIC FREEDOM.	13
ARTICLE VII	TEACHER QUALIFICATIONS AND ASSIGNMENTS	14
ARTICLE VIII	VACANCIES, PROMOTIONS AND TRANSFERS	14
ARTICLE IX	PROFESSIONAL IMPROVEMENT	15
ARTICLE X	TEACHER OBSERVATION AND EVALUATION AND ATHLETIC TRAINER EVALUATION	16
ARTICLE XI	TEACHING HOURS AND CLASS LOAD	17
ARTICLE XII	CLASS SIZE	19
ARTICLE XIII	STUDENT BEHAVIOR.	20
ARTICLE XIV	NON-PROFESSIONAL SERVICES.	21
ARTICLE XV	TEACHER MENTORING PROGRAM	21
ARTICLE XVI	LEAVE OF ABSENCE.	22
ARTICLE XVII	SCHOOL CALENDAR.	29
ARTICLE XVII	I DISTRICT REGULATIONS	29
ARTICLE XIX	SUMMER SCHOOL.	29

TABLE OF CONTENTS (continued)

	PAGE
ARTICLE XX	TEACHER PROTECTION30
ARTICLE XXI.	LABOR MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE31
ARTICLE XXII	INSURANCE. 32
ARTICLE XXIII	FACILITIES35
ARTICLE XXIV	SUBSTITUTE TEACHERS35
ARTICLE XXV	TEACHER AND ASSOCIATION RIGHTS36
ARTICLE XXVI.	SALARIES AND PROFESSIONAL COMPENSATION38
ARTICLE XXVII.	MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS46
ARTICLE XXVIII	NATIONAL BOARD PROFESSIONAL TEACHING STANDARD CERTIFICATION
ARTICLE XXIX	DURATION OF AGREEMENT49
	APPENDICES
APPENDIX I	SALARY SCHEDULES
APPENDIX II	REGISTERED NURSE SALARY SCHEDULES
APPENDIX III	SCHEDULE J (SPECIAL SERVICES SCHEDULES)
	SCHEDULE M (SUMMER SCHOOL, ET AL)
	SCHEDULE N (ADULT EDUCATION, ET AL)
	SCHEDULE O (AFTER-SCHOOL ELEMENTARY/SECONDARY TUTORIAL PROGRAM)
	SCHEDULE P (MENTORS)
APPENDIX IV	ANNUAL PROFESSIONAL PERFORMANCE REVIEW BOOKLET

APPENDIX VUSE OF 403b FOR RETIREMENT INCENTIVE AND/OR UNUSED SICK DAYS

APPENDIX VI TEACHER/STUDENT ARRIVALS AND DISMISSALS

PREAMBLE

In order to effectuate the provisions of Chapter 392 of the Laws of 1967 (the Public Employees' Fair Employment Act), to encourage and increase effective and harmonious working relationships between the City School District of the City of Newburgh (hereinafter referred to as the "District") and its professional employees represented by the Newburgh Teachers' Association (hereinafter referred to as the "Association").

THIS AGREEMENT IS MADE AND ENTERED INTO on this 20th day of August, 2015, by and between the District and the Association. The parties acknowledge that this agreement incorporates the provisions of Memoranda of Agreement entered into by the parties that modified the terms of the 2006-10 Collectively Negotiated Agreement.

ARTICLE I. RECOGNITION

The Board of Education of the Newburgh Enlarged City School District having determined that the Newburgh Teachers' Association is supported by a majority of teachers and sign language interpreters in a unit composed of all professional certified personnel, the Athletic Trainers and the student advocate except the Chief Executive, the Deputy Superintendent, the Associate Superintendent, the Assistant Superintendents, the Assistant to the Superintendent, Principals, Assistant Principals, Interns, Directors, Coordinators, Supervisors, School Physician, Chief Psychologist; hereby recognizes the Newburgh Teachers' Association as the exclusive negotiating agent for the teachers, sign language interpreters, Assistant Summer School Principal and Assistant Evening High School Principal in such unit. Retired teachers shall be recognized only for the purposes of negotiations regarding health insurance benefits to the maximum extent allowed by law. Such recognition shall extend until seven (7) months prior to June 30, 2010. Only School Nurse Teachers and nurse practitioners will be assigned to buildings specifically delineated as part of the Newburgh Enlarged City School District. Registered Nurses may only be assigned to non-public school buildings, except that they may be assigned to public school buildings when School Nurse Teachers do not make application for vacant positions, following reasonable notice and outreach efforts on the part of the District. The District will provide the NTA President with evidence of its notice and outreach efforts. The salary schedule for Registered Nurses shall be appended to this Agreement.

The following contractual provisions will not apply to the Athletic Trainers: VI(A)&(C), VII(A)&)B)(1), VIII, IX, X, XI, XII, XI, XVI(B)(2), XXIV, XXVI, XXVII(H) & XVII, unless specified therein.

The District agrees that instructional duties or other related professional duties currently being performed by members of this bargaining unit shall not be performed by anyone not represented by said unit. This will not, however, diminish or limit the right of the District to abolish positions according to existing law.

ARTICLE II. NEGOTIATION PROCEDURES.

- A. No later than February 1, 2017 the parties will enter into good faith negotiations over a successive agreement.
- B. Neither party in any negotiations shall have any control over the selection of the representatives of the other party and each party may select its representatives from within or outside the School District. While no final agreement shall be executed without ratification by the Association and the Board, the parties mutually pledge that their representatives will be clothed with all necessary power and authority to make proposals, and reach a compromise in the course of negotiations.

ARTICLE III. GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE.

Section 1. Declaration of Purpose.

WHEREAS, the establishment and maintenance of a harmonious and cooperative relationship between the Board of Education and its teachers is essential to the operation of the schools, it is the purpose of this procedure to secure at the lowest possible administrative level, equitable solutions to alleged grievances of teachers through procedures under which they may present grievances free from coercion, interference, restraint, discrimination or reprisal, and by which the Board of Education (hereinafter sometimes referred to as the Board) and its teachers are afforded adequate opportunity to compose their differences without the necessity of time consuming and costly proceedings before administrative agencies or in the courts or both.

Section 2. Definitions.

A. A grievance shall mean a complaint by an employee in the bargaining unit (1) that there has been as to him/her a violation, misinterpretation or inequitable application of any of the provisions of this agreement or (2) that he has been treated unfairly or inequitably by reason of any act or condition which is contrary to established policy or practice governing or affecting employees, provided that the term "grievance" shall not bar the Board of Education from disputing arbitrability before a court of law or an arbitrator, as herein set forth in Section 5, Stage 4.

Understanding that is impossible to have perfect equity in assignments, classroom teachers who believe that their assignments are inequitable shall have the right to file an expedited grievance at or before the commencement of an ensuing school year seeking a review of the equity of their assignments. Such grievance shall be filed directly at Stage 2 and shall be processed there within fifteen (15) calendar days. Any appeal from a Stage 2 decision may be filed with the Board of Education at Stage 3, within seven (7) calendar days of a decision at Stage 2, or following the fifteen (15) calendar days referenced above if no decision has been

received at Stage 2. Either the personnel committee of the Board of Education, or the full Board of Education, shall entertain the appeal, as determined at the Board's discretion. A decision shall be rendered within ten (10) calendar days of the submission of the appeal. Said decision shall be final and binding in all regards, and shall not be subject to Arbitration pursuant to Stage 4 of this Article.

- B. The term <u>Supervisor</u> shall mean any department chairman, principal, assistant principal, immediate superior, or other administrative or supervisory officer responsible for the area in which an alleged grievance arises except for the chief executive officer.
- C. <u>The Chief Executive Officer</u> is the Superintendent of Schools.
- D. <u>Aggrieved Party</u> shall mean any person or group of persons in the negotiating unit filing a grievance.
- E. <u>Party in Interest</u> shall mean the Association and any party named in a grievance who is not the aggrieved party.
- F. <u>Grievance Committee</u> is the committee created and constituted by the Newburgh Teachers' Association.
- G. <u>Hearing Officer</u> shall mean any individual or board charged with the duty of rendering decisions at any stage on grievances herein.

Section 3. Procedures.

- A. All grievances shall include the name and position of the aggrieved party, the identity of the provision of law, this Agreement, policies, etc., involved in the said grievance, the time when and the place where the alleged events or conditions constituting the grievance existed, the identity of the party alleged to be responsible for causing the said events or conditions, if known to the aggrieved party, and a general statement of the nature of the grievance and the redress sought by the aggrieved party.
- B. Except for informal decisions at Stage 1A, all decisions shall be rendered in writing at each step of the grievance procedure. Each decision shall be promptly transmitted to the teacher.
- C. If a grievance affects a group of teachers and appears to be associated with system-wide policies, it may be submitted by the Association directly at Stage 2 described below.
- D. The preparation and processing of grievances, insofar as practicable, shall be conducted outside the hours of employment. All reasonable effort will be made to avoid interruption of classroom activity and to avoid involvement of students in any phase of the grievance procedure.
- E. The Board of Education and the Association agree to facilitate any investigation which

may be required and to make available any and all relevant material, documents, communications and records concerning the alleged grievance.

- F. Except as otherwise provided in Articles 5.1A and 5.1B, an aggrieved party and any party in interest shall have the right at all stages of a grievance to confront and <u>cross-examine</u> all witnesses called against him/her, to testify and to call witnesses on his/her own behalf.
- G. No interference, coercion, restraint, discrimination or reprisal of any kind will be taken by the Board or by any member of the administration against the aggrieved party, any party in interest, any representative, any member of the grievance committee or any other participant in the grievance procedure or any other person by reason of such grievance or participation therein.
- H. All documents, communications, and records dealing with the processing of a grievance shall be filed separately from the personnel files of the participants.
- I. Nothing contained herein will be construed as limiting the right of any teacher having a grievance to discuss the matter informally with any appropriate member of the administration and having the grievance informally adjusted without intervention of the Association, provided the adjustment is not inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement. In the event that any grievance is adjusted without formal determination pursuant to this procedure, while such adjustment shall be binding upon the aggrieved party and shall, in all respects, be final, said adjustment shall not create a precedent or ruling binding upon either of the parties to this Agreement in future proceedings.
- J. If any provision of this grievance procedure or any application thereof to any teacher or group of teachers in the negotiating unit shall be finally determined by any court to be contrary to law, then such provisions or application shall not be deemed valid and subsisting except to the extent permitted by law, but all other provisions or applications will continue in full force and effect.
- K. The existence of the procedure hereby established shall not be deemed to require any teacher to pursue the remedies here provided and shall not, in any manner, impair or limit the right of any teacher to pursue any other remedies available in any other forum, with respect to rights derived from sources other than this Agreement.

Section 4. Time Limits.

- A. Since it is important to good relationships that grievances be processed as rapidly as possible, every effort will be made by all parties to expedite the process. The time limits specified for either party may be extended only by mutual agreement.
- B. No written grievance will be entertained as described below, and such grievance will be deemed waived unless written grievance is forwarded at the first available state within twenty-five (25) school days after the teacher knew or should have known of the act or condition on

which the grievance is based.

- C. If a decision at one stage is not appealed to the next stage of the procedure within the time limit specified, the grievance will be deemed to be discontinued and further appeal under this Agreement shall be barred.
- D. Failure at any stage of the grievance procedure to communicate a decision to the aggrieved party within the specified time limit shall permit the lodging of an appeal at the next stage of the procedure within the time which would have been allotted had the decision been communicated by the final day.
- E. In the event a grievance is filed on or after June 1, by mutual consent, the time limits set forth herein will be reduced pro-rata so that the grievance procedure may be exhausted prior to the end of the school term or as soon thereafter as is possible.

Section 5. Stages.

Stage 1: Supervisor.

- a) A teacher having a grievance will discuss it with his/her supervisor, either directly or through a representative, with the objective of resolving the matter informally. The supervisor will confer with all parties in interest. If the teacher submits the grievance through a representative, the teacher must be present during the discussion of the grievance.
- b) If the grievance is not resolved informally, it shall within five (5) school days be reduced to writing and presented to the supervisor. Within five (5) school days after the written grievance is presented to him, the supervisor shall render a decision thereon, in writing, and present it to the teacher.

Stage 2: Chief Executive Officer.

- a) If the teacher initiating the grievance is not satisfied with the written decision at the conclusion of Stage 1, and wishes to proceed further under this grievance procedure, the teacher shall, within five (5) school days, present the grievance to the Association's Grievance Committee for its consideration or a written approval, within fifteen (15) school days, to the Chief Executive Officer.
- b) If the Grievance Committee determines that the teacher has a meritorious grievance, then it will file a written appeal of the decision at Stage 1 with the Chief Executive Officer within fifteen (15) school days after the teacher has received such written decision. Copies of the written decision at Stage 1 shall be submitted with the appeal.
- c) Within ten (10) school days after receipt of the appeal, the Chief Executive Officer, or his duly authorized representative, shall hold a hearing with the teacher or the teacher

and Grievance Committee or its representative and all other parties in interest.

d) The Chief Executive Officer shall render a decision in writing to the teacher, the Grievance Committee and its representative within ten (10) school days after the conclusion of the hearing.

Stage 3: Board of Education.

- a) If the teacher and the Association are not satisfied with the decision at Stage 2, the teacher or the Grievance Committee will file an appeal in writing with the Board of Education within fifteen (15) school days after receiving the decision at Stage 2. The official grievance record maintained by the Chief Executive shall be available for the use of the Board of Education.
- b) Within ten (10) school days after receipt of any appeal, a committee of three (3) or more of the Board of Education shall hold a hearing on the grievance. The hearing shall be conducted in executive session.
- c) Within ten (10) school days after the conclusion of the hearing, the Board of Education shall render a decision, in writing, on the grievance.

Stage 4: Arbitration.

- a) If the aggrieved person is not satisfied with the disposition of his or her grievance, the N.T.A., at the NTA's sole discretion, may submit the grievance to arbitration by written notice to the District within ten (10) school days of receipt of the decision rendered at Stage 3.
- b) Within ten (10) school days after such written notice of submission to arbitration, the parties seeking arbitration shall notify the American Arbitration Association (hereinafter referred to as "AAA") in writing to submit a list of arbitrators to the parties, and the District and the Association shall be bound by the rules of the AAA.
- c) The arbitrator shall limit his decision strictly to the application and interpretation of the provisions of this Agreement and he shall be without power or authority to make any decision.
- 1. Contrary to, or inconsistent with, or modifying or varying in any way, the terms of this Agreement or of applicable law or rules or regulations having the force and effect of law;
- 2. Involving the Board discretion or Board policy under the provisions of this Agreement, or under applicable law, except that he may decide in a particular case that Board policy was disregarded or that its attempted application under any term of this Agreement was so discriminatory, arbitrary, or capricious as to constitute an abuse of discretion;

- 3. Limiting or interfering in any way with the powers, duties, and responsibilities of the Board, applicable law, and rules and regulations having the force and effect of law.
- 4. Which appoints or assigns a unit member to a particular position under Article VIII(B)(3).
- 5. To entertain a grievance regarding provisions in the parties' APPR Plan Booklet applicable to classroom teachers evaluated pursuant to Section 3012-c of the Education Law and Part 30-2 of the Regents Rules.
- d) The decision of the arbitrator, if made in accordance with his jurisdiction and authority under this Agreement, will be accepted as final by the parties to the dispute and both will abide by it.
- e) The costs for the services of the arbitrator, including expenses, if any, will be borne jointly by the parties submitting to arbitration. The party requesting an official transcript of the arbitration hearing shall be required to pay for the transcript.

ARTICLE IV. DUES DEDUCTIONS

A. The Board of Education of the Newburgh Enlarged City School District agrees to deduct from the salaries of its employees dues for the Newburgh Teachers' Association, the New York State United Teachers, American Federation of Teachers, or any one or any combination of such associations but for no other teachers' organizations as said teachers individually and voluntarily authorize the Board to deduct and to transmit the monies promptly to the Newburgh Teachers' Association. Teacher authorizations shall be in writing in the form set forth below:

"PAYROLL DEDUCTION AUTHORIZATION:

(Print)	Last Name	First	Initial	Building
Address	2			

TO: BOARD OF EDUCATION of the Newburgh Enlarged City School District

I hereby request and authorize you, according to arrangements agreed upon with the Newburgh Teachers' Association, to deduct from my salary and transmit to the Association dues as certified "by the Association". I hereby waive all rights and claim for said monies so deducted and transmitted in accordance with this authorization and relieve the Board of

Education and all its officers from any liability therefor. This authority shall be continuous while employed in this school system or until withdrawn by written notice.

Employee Signature		
	Date:	

- B. Each of the associations named in Section A above shall certify to the District in writing the current rate of its membership dues. Any Association which shall change the rate of its membership dues shall give the District thirty (30) days' notice prior to the effective date of such change.
- C. Deductions referred to in Section A above shall be made in the following manner: The total annual membership dues for those designated professional associations, certified as mentioned above, shall be deducted in ten (10) equal installments beginning with the second pay period in October, with any adjustment to be made in the final deduction. No later than the 15th day of October the Association shall (1) provide the Board with a list and the original signed dues authorization cards of those employees who have voluntarily authorized the Board to deduct dues for the associations named in Section A above and (2) forward at the same time to the respective associations a list of the members and their addresses who have elected payroll deductions for such associations.
- D. The District shall, following each pay period from which a dues deduction is made, transmit the amount so deducted to the Newburgh Teachers' Association.
- E. An employee may withdraw his/her authorization at any time by written notice received by the District at least two (2) weeks prior to the effective period.

F. AGENCY FEE

The Board of Education agrees to deduct from the salaries of all members of the bargaining unit who are not members of the Newburgh Teachers' Association an agency fee equivalent to the unified dues of the Association. The agency fee shall be deducted by the District in the same manner as for voluntary dues deductions hereunder.

- 1. All monies deducted shall be transmitted to the Association with dues deduction monies.
- 2. The Association hereby agrees to indemnify and save harmless the District and the Board of Education from all claims, actions, demands, suits, proceedings, judgments or orders, obtained or brought by any employee or any other party arising from this Agreement to implement agency fee deductions, for the Association effective July 1, 1979.

3. The Association shall adopt a refund procedure as set forth in Section 208, Subdivision 3(B) of the New York State Civil Service Law. This section shall become effective on the adoption of such procedure.

The District hereby agrees to deduct an agency fee from employee compensation whenever it hires non-NTA Teachers and Per Diem Substitute personnel to perform the following work: Schedule J Stipend Work, Summer Work, Adult Education, Elementary Tutorial, Home Teaching, Evening High School, Literacy Programs (K-3), Intensive English Bilingual, After School Curriculum Development and Summer Curriculum.

G. <u>DIRECT DEPOSIT OF PAYCHECKS</u>

The parties agree that unit members may arrange with the Business Office for the direct deposit of their paychecks, without creating an unreasonable burden upon said office.

ARTICLE V. OTHER DEDUCTIONS.

- A. The District agrees to make monthly payroll deductions for bargaining unit members to their banking institutions, the United Way, VOTE/COPE and Habitat for Humanity of Greater Newburgh. The District also agrees to make monthly payroll deductions for tax sheltered annuities. Such plans must meet the criteria established by the Internal Revenue Service, and be adaptable to the District's payroll and accounting procedures.
- B. The District shall establish a payroll deduction for NYSUT Benefits for which unit members may, during window periods at the beginning and middle of the school year, input changes to this deduction.

ARTICLE VI. ACADEMIC FREEDOM.

- A. The teacher is entitled to freedom in the classroom in discussing his/her subject, but s/he may not claim as his/her right the privilege of discussing inappropriate matter which has no relation to his/her subject.
- B. The teacher is entitled to full freedom, within the law, of inquiry and research and in the publication of the results, subject to the adequate performance of his/her other academic duties.
- C. Whenever a student's grade shall be changed by administration, the teacher of the subject or cause shall be consulted for input. If the grade is thereafter changed, the same teacher shall be advised of such change.

D. The teacher is a citizen, a member of a learned profession, and a representative of an educational institution. When s/he speaks, writes, or acts within the law, as a citizen, s/he shall be free from institutional censorship or discipline, but his/her unique position in the community imposes special obligations. As a man of learning and as a representative of an educational institution, s/he should remember that the public may judge his/her profession and his/her institution by his/her utterances and his actions. Hence, s/he should at all times be accurate, exercise appropriate restraint, show respect for the opinions of others, and indicate that s/he is not an institutional spokesman.

ARTICLE VII. TEACHER QUALIFICATIONS AND ASSIGNMENTS.

- A. Since pupils are entitled to be taught by teachers who are working within their area of competence, teachers shall not be assigned outside the scope of their teaching certificates or their major or minor field of study except according to the Regulations of the Commissioner of Education.
- B. 1. Teachers shall be given tentative written notice of schedules and room assignments, grades or subject area, for the coming year no later than June 1st. Tentative assignments will be confirmed by June 30th. If extenuating circumstances require the assignment be changed after June 30th, notification and the reason for the change shall be in writing and given to affected teachers prior to September 1st.
- 2. Teachers will be notified in writing of changes in building assignments on June 1st, or as soon thereafter as such decision is made. Teachers will definitely be notified prior to September 1st.
- 3. If a condition exists beyond the control of the District, changes may thereafter be made.
- 4. For the purposes of paragraph "B" herein, teachers shall include those returning from leaves of absence.

ARTICLE VIII. VACANCIES, PROMOTIONS AND TRANSFERS

- A. A list of teachers and administrative vacancies will be available at the personnel office of the Board of Education by telephone or personal visit. A list of vacancies will be posted in each school on or about the 1st day of each month during the school year. The President of the Association shall receive lists of all vacancies. Vacancies for the purpose of posting shall include substitute positions of a fixed term.
- B. 1. Encumbered positions shall be filled by substitutes selected by the District unless otherwise announced as open for application by the District. Any unit member assigned to fill an encumbered position shall have return rights to the previous assignment following the end of the school year of service in the encumbered position.

- 2. Open positions may be filled without observing the provisions of paragraph 3 below when the opening occurs during the school year. Interest in such positions may be expressed by unit members in accordance with paragraph 3 below for the next following school year.
- 3. Any certified teacher may apply for a vacant position in the bargaining unit. Seniority in the District shall create a preference when filling open positions if the applicant is deemed qualified. Prior to any District decision to fill a vacancy within the bargaining unit, unit members will be interviewed for any and all unit vacancies in a timely fashion. This procedure shall be consistent with arbitral precedent.
- 4. In the event that a senior teacher(s) is denied appointment to a posted position which has been filled by a less senior applicant, the building principal/supervisor at the building/program at which the position exists shall conduct a meeting with the teacher(s) to describe why such teacher(s) was not selected.
- C. 1. Involuntary reassignment of position shall be made in compliance with the provisions of Section 2510 of the Education Law and Part 30 of the Regents Rules.
- 2. When involuntary building transfers are necessary, a teacher's area of competence, major and minor field of study, quality of teaching performance and length of service in the Newburgh School shall be considered together with instructional requirements and staff availability in determining which teacher is to be transferred.
- 3. An involuntary transfer will only be made after a meeting with the teachers, at which the teachers' views will be aired and teachers will be notified of reasons for transfers.
- 4. When factors in paragraph C-2 have been examined and found substantially equal in making building transfers, the teacher with the least seniority in the tenure area will be transferred.

ARTICLE IX. PROFESSIONAL IMPROVEMENT

- A. The parties support in principle the continuing training of teachers, participation by teachers in professional organizations in the areas of their specialization, leaves for work on advanced degrees or special studies and participation in community educational projects.
- B. In-service courses, workshops, and conferences may be arranged at the request of the Newburgh Teachers' Association or the Board of Education.

- C. All in-service courses shall be subject to the provisions of Article XXVI of this contract. Compensation for in-service courses shall be at the rate of one academic credit for each 15 hours of attendance at in-service courses.
- D. In cases where the District is to bear all, or a portion of the cost of such training, the approval of the Board of Education shall be prerequisite to any payment by the District. In cases where the Association is to bear all, or a portion of the cost, the approval of the Association's Board of Directors shall be a pre-requisite to any payment.
- E. The President of the Association shall be informed of all District sponsored after school in-service programs.

ARTICLE X TEACHER OBSERVATION AND EVALUATION & ATHLETIC TRAINER EVALUATION

- A. The basic objective of the observation and evaluation shall be to improve the teaching standard of the Newburgh Enlarged City School District.
- B. The instrument to be used in observation and evaluation shall be discussed with the teacher by the administrator or the principal at the beginning of the school year. Thereafter, it shall be the responsibility of the employee to know the contents of the rated instrument.
- C. A personal pre-observation conference shall be held with the teacher to be evaluated within a reasonable period of time prior to the formal observation. A personal post-observation conference to discuss the report before the final form is typed shall follow each observation as soon as possible. Such conferencing shall not apply to spot visits.
- D. The rated teacher shall be given a copy of every observation and evaluation report and will be required to sign the office copy to indicate that he had received same.
- E. The rated teacher has a right to write a reaction to the evaluation and observation.
- F. All written evaluation reports and subsequent correspondence shall become part of a teacher's personnel folder and open to scrutiny by the teacher involved.
- G. The Superintendent of Schools shall notify in writing any teacher not being recommended for tenure at least thirty (30) days before the Board takes action on tenure appointments.
- H. Probationary teachers shall be observed a minimum of three (3) times per school year, except for those hired after the beginning of a school year in which event there shall be a minimum of two (2) observations that school year.

Tenured teachers shall be observed a minimum of one (1) time per school year when deemed appropriate by the supervisor/principal.

Probationary teachers shall receive an evaluation report a minimum of two (2) times per school year - the first no later than February 1st and the second by June 1st.

- I. Written classroom observation reports will be limited to classroom performance which takes place during the regular school day. These reports will be based upon direct observation. Other evaluation factors are not hereby precluded.
- J. The Annual Professional Performance Review is Appendix IV.
- K. The Athletic Trainer shall be evaluated on a form comprised of a check list and a narrative.

ARTICLE XI. TEACHING HOURS AND CLASS LOAD

- A. 1. The working day for teachers shall not exceed seven (7) hours and fifteen (15) minutes including a half-hour lunch period. Teachers will indicate their attendance by initialing or checking at the opening of the school day a sheet provided for this purpose. The District may implement a swipe card or other similarly efficient technological system to record the presence of unit members in the building; provided, however, that the use of such system is intended for health and safety reasons and the information obtained may not be used for disciplinary purposes. Further, the District will insure that the system is placed in a space that is accessible for members and does not create long lines for entry or exiting the building.
- 2. Fifteen (15) meetings or after school activities will be held each year in which attendance is compulsory. Faculty meetings when held, however, will be of a maximum one hour in duration.

Although attendance at other functions is not mandatory, teachers are urged and expected to attend other functions as part of their role in the educational process.

- 3. The teacher workday may be increased by up to fifteen (15) minutes per day beyond the time set forth in paragraph "1", above, by agreement reached between the building principal and the N.T.A. head delegate, with such provision applying only to unit members in their school building.
- B. On the secondary school level, the District recognizes the necessity for adequate preparation time and agrees that each teacher will be assigned five (5) planning periods each week, and where possible, will be assigned to one planning period each day. Such periods shall be free from instructional or supervisory duties. On the secondary level, the District shall aim for <u>not more than</u> three (3) preparations per day per teacher, wherever possible. Different tracks

or laboratory assignments shall not be counted as separate preparations. So long as teachers are provided at least five (5) planning periods each week, up to one (1) period per week, other than their regular instructional assignments, they may be assigned for academic intervention service instruction in their area of certification for small groups of students as described in the Commissioner's regulations. Such assignment shall not be counted as a separate preparation. Any teacher who instructs such academic intervention service up to one period per week at any time during the teacher work day shall do so without extra compensation which shall include time to prepare for the period, but shall be relieved from one period of duty assignment for each such academic intervention service period.

- 1. The District further agrees that the maximum number of periods of academic classroom instruction on the secondary level will be twenty-five (25) per week, except in unusual circumstances.
- 2. Science laboratories will be counted as a period of classroom instruction when the laboratory includes a full science class, without the help of a laboratory assistant. Where laboratory assistants are assigned, the laboratory will count only for one-half period.
- 3. Beginning with July 1, 1978, any science teacher assigned twenty-eight (28) academic classroom instructional periods per week will be relieved of hall or study hall supervisory duty.
- 4. Lead Teachers at the High School shall have an assignment releasing them from one teaching period and all duty assignments. Middle School Lead Teachers shall be released from all daily duty assignments. The District shall annually post those lead teacher positions that are intended to be filled. In the event that the District discontinues the use of lead teachers, such action shall not cause a significant change in the workload of the curriculum chairs.
- 5. Rehearsal or instruction of full bands, orchestra and choral groups will be counted as a period of classroom instruction when scheduled during the regular classroom instructional periods. They will not be counted when scheduled during activity period.
- C. Each elementary school teacher will be provided with a minimum of 250 minutes per week of preparation time during the teacher's work day which time shall be free from instructional and supervisory duties. One hundred fifty (150) minutes of said preparation time shall be furnished during the student instructional day as set forth in an appendix to this contract for each elementary school building. Said 150 minutes shall be furnished in five (5) blocks of time of a minimum of 30 minutes per block. Preparation time shall be in addition to the state mandated duty-free lunch period.
- D. The District will make every reasonable effort to provide substitutes for special teachers in art, music, library and gym when they are absent from school.
- E. Whenever possible, parent-teacher conferences shall be scheduled under the following

conditions: the teacher shall be consulted as to time and place before the conference is scheduled.

- F. To the extent practicable, senior teachers shall be assigned to a single classroom; provided, however, that the nature of the teacher's assignment and the number of rooms assigned to each department shall take precedence over seniority in determining the room assignments of teachers.
- G. Regents competency examinations shall be scored by machine where practicable. When manually scored, if done by teachers, compensatory time shall be granted for those periods spent scoring exams.

For the 2015-2016 and 2016-2017 school years only, elementary teachers will be provided with two half-days at the end of the school year when students will be released after attending for the half-day and the teacher shall remain to fulfill their professional responsibilities for the other half-day. The scope of such professional responsibilities shall be mutually agreed upon by the building administrator and head union delegate for each building; provided that the same shall not cause a loss of state aid. The District shall, to the extent possible, schedule the half-days such that there will be no loss of state aid.

H. Each special education classroom teacher shall be entitled to one (1) day per school year for released time for the purpose of I.E.P. writing as a member of the Committee on Special Education I.E.P. Planning Team. Such day shall be scheduled in accordance with student I.E.P. requirements, at a time mutually convenient to the teacher and the program supervisor. All released time activities shall be conducted at school or at an I.E.P. Team meeting. Additionally, secondary special educators shall be relieved from six duty assignments per year as scheduled by their building principal or designee for the purposes of IEP writing and updates. Elementary special education teachers shall have an additional day each school year for IEP writing (total of two days)

The athletic trainer shall work a day and year inclusive of afternoons, evenings, weekends and up to fifteen (15) summer days, preceding the opening of school (paid at the Schedule M rate)

ARTICLE XII. CLASS SIZE

A. The District will make every reasonable effort to maintain its policies seeking to limit class size to Section A, below. However, in no instance will class size exceed Section B, below:

			<u>A</u>	<u>B</u>
1.	Kindergarten		25	30
2.	Grades 1 - 6	Regular	27	35
		Basic	18	20

The parties agree that addressing the issue of class size at the elementary level is a priority and shall meet to seek a way to address this issue jointly during the term of this agreement.

- B. Class sizes for students placed in special education classes pursuant to Article 89 of the Education Law shall conform with the class size limits prescribed in the Commissioner's Regulations 8-A NYCRR Part 200. Variances in the size of special education classes shall be in strict conformity with the Commissioner of Education's Part 200 Regulations.
- C. The District will endeavor to maintain a maximum limit to regular classes in all areas except music and physical education and large group instruction sections at the secondary level, not to exceed thirty-five (35) pupils. The District and the Association agree that this goal, with respect to the maximum limit referred to in this paragraph, shall be changed to one hundred fifty (150) pupils per teacher per day, after the new building program now anticipated is completed and in operation with the exceptions as noted above.
- D. Except as provided for Science teachers at Article XI(B), above, students shall not be double counted for class load purposes at the secondary level if the students are being instructed by the same teacher in the same preparation during consecutive periods.

ARTICLE XIII. STUDENT BEHAVIOR.

- A. The District and the Association recognize that student behavior and discipline are essential elements of the education process and the school environment and that all professional personnel have a continuing responsibility for the enforcement of proper conduct and behavior of students in their respective charge or school buildings.
- B. A teacher may request the removal of an undisciplined child from the regular classroom. When such a request is made, the principal shall investigate the situation and recommend such action as shall be taken.
- C. Teachers have the right and are encouraged to enlist the cooperation of parents in the handling of discipline problems. Whenever possible, after consultation with the principal, teachers may request a parent conference.
- D. Representatives of the Board and the N.T.A. shall meet with the District's duly constituted student disciplinary code committee on or before April 15, 1995, to discuss modifications to the Student Code of Conduct, including when to report student crimes on campus to the police.

ARTICLE XIV. NON-PROFESSIONAL SERVICES.

A. To insure an uninterrupted instructional environment, cleaning will be scheduled to accommodate the instructional schedule.

ARTICLE XV. TEACHER MENTORING PROGRAM

- 1. The District will require all new probationary teachers to participate in an internship program during their first year of teaching. The internship model shall be developed by the Professional Development Team established pursuant to the Commissioner Regulations 100.2(dd), subject to the approval of the Superintendent of Schools and the Board of Education.
- 2. There will be an annual district posting describing the number of mentor positions anticipated at each building in order to solicit the mentor candidates. Candidates at the building level will be interviewed and selected by the principal and the N.T.A. head delegate, subject to the approval of the Superintendent of Schools and the Board of Education. A panel of teachers in each building adequate in number to meet the mentoring needs, as determined by the principal and the human resources office, will be trained to be mentors. Tenure status shall be a requirement for being a mentor.
- 3. Training of the mentors shall be completed by August 31st of each year. The training will be conducted under the auspices of the Newburgh Teacher Center. The District will provide the necessary funding for the training program. If N.T.A. unit members conduct the training, they shall be paid at the rate set forth at Appendix III, Schedule P of the N.T.A. Agreement for all hours of work.
- 4. The District and the N.T.A. will investigate and apply for resources to help support this program, including both state and private sources. Sources may include but are not limited to the NYS Mentor/Teacher Internship Program and the Workforce Development Grant Program.
- 5. The District and the N.T.A. recognize the importance of granting structured time to mentors and their interns during each marking period to promote the efficacy of the mentoring program. However, the parties also recognize the needs of students and that such structured activities should not be scheduled during student instructional time. Such time may be scheduled on staff development/Superintendent's conference days or when otherwise arranged with the Building Principal, in the event that other program related activities preclude the use of staff development/Superintendent's conference day time. However, the District will provide each mentor and intern one (1) work day or two half-days each marking period to work exclusively on activities related to the internship program.

- 6. For participating as mentors, tenured faculty members who are selected pursuant to paragraph "2" above, shall be entitled to a stipend of \$1,610.00 effective July 1, 2006; \$1,672.00 effective July 1, 2007; \$1,735.00 effective July 1, 2008; and \$1,800.00 effective July 1, 2009 for mentoring service. In succeeding school years, the stipend will be adjusted consistent with Appendix III, Schedule P of the contract. The mentor and the intern shall maintain a log of the actual time when they meet for presentation to the personnel office of the School District. It is expected that there will be a minimum of 50 hours of contact activity between mentor and intern during the course of the school year. The mentor and the intern will collaborate on periodic progress reports. The progress reports shall also be available for review by the Superintendent or his/her designee.
- 7. Mentors shall be entitled to three in-service credits for participating in the training program for mentors whether or not they are engaged in mentoring pursuant to paragraph "6" above. Any mentor at or above the BA plus 120 column of the salary schedule shall receive a one-time payment of \$2,000 for service as a mentor.
- 8. Interns shall be entitled to three in-service credits upon completion of their internship. Interns shall also receive an annual stipend of \$1,000.00, beginning with the fourth year of teaching in the District for their successful participation in the internship program.

ARTICLE XVI. LEAVE OF ABSENCE.

A. Temporary Leave.

1. Sick Leave.

- a) Teachers who are absent on account of personal illness or injuries, or because of illness in the immediate family shall be entitled to sick leave with full pay for fifteen (15) days in any school year accumulative to not more than two hundred fifty (250) days at a rate not to exceed fifteen (15) days per year of service in the School District.
- b) A teacher shall be notified of the number of sick leave days accumulated to his/her credit. Notification shall be given annually with the first paycheck in October.
- c) To prevent abuse of sick leave privileges, the District reserves the right to require a teacher to furnish a doctor's certificate covering an absence of three (3) or more consecutive work days for which full pay is received. The District shall further have the right to require a teacher to furnish a doctor's certificate

whenever a pattern of sick leave use occurs that is inconsistent with random illness or disability.

Beginning with the ninth (9^{th}) day of sick leave utilized by a teacher during a school year or the sixth (6^{th}) day in a semester, the District reserves the right to require for each additional absence a doctor's certificate.

- d) In exceptional cases, the Board of Education may extend the period of absence with pay.
- e) District administrators may exercise reasonable discretion by requiring unit members to furnish a doctor's note for sick leave use on Fridays.
- f) Whenever a teacher uses sick leave for .5 or less than .5 of the day, the charge against sick leave entitlement shall be based upon the deduct of one-half day per sick leave use.

Notwithstanding the above, whenever a teacher uses sick leave for part of a day or a whole day on:

- a. Staff Development Days;
- b. Days before a holiday or vacation period;
- c. Days following a holiday or vacation period;

The charge against sick leave entitlement shall be based upon a deduction of one day per sick leave use.

2. Absence Due to Compensable Injury.

When a teacher's absence is due to injury arising out of and in the course of employment, and the injury is compensable under the Workers' Compensation Law, the first sixty (60) days of such absence will not be charged against accumulated sick leave.

- 3. Personal and Emergency Leave.
 - a) Three (3) days per year, non-accumulative, will be granted for personal leave. These days may be used for personal business which cannot be conducted on other than a school day. Except in the case of emergencies, notice of intent to take personal leave shall be given in writing to the principal or immediate supervisor concerned, at least two (2) days in advance. It is understood by the Association that there are unacceptable uses for personal leave, such as recreational pursuits, economic gains, other employment, seeking new employment, marriage, etc. If it is subsequently determined that a teacher has

abused the personal leave privileges such absence shall result in appropriate salary deduction.

No leave of absence shall be granted to any teacher on the day preceding or following a vacation period or holiday or during the months of December and June. Teachers shall be allowed on an annual basis to roll-over unused personal leave days into accumulated sick leave, for the lifetime of past and future retirees.

- b) Three (3) days leave will be granted, not accumulative, for each of two deaths in the immediate family. If a funeral takes place at a distance of five hundred (500) miles or more, the leave shall be extended for an additional day. For the purposes of this subparagraph, immediate family shall be defined to include mother, father, mother or father-in-law, child, whether natural, adopted or stepchild, brother or sister, brother or sister-in-law, grandparents, grandchildren, or other relatives for whom the teacher is solely financially responsible or who has made a permanent home in the family of the teacher at least thirty (30) days prior to the absence incurred.
- c) Childbirth/Adoptive Leave.

Two (2) days leave with pay will be granted to the mother and/or father upon the birth of a child or upon adoption.

d) Child Care Leave.

A child care leave shall be given in accordance with the following provisions:

- 1. Disability from pregnancy will be treated in the usual manner of sick leave.
- 2. All teachers are eligible for child care leave for one year. The Board may extend the leave for an additional year upon request by the teacher.
- 3. a) Adoption and child birth are both valid reasons for child care leave.
 - b) Adoption applies to pre-school aged children. Adoption shall be construed as being in accordance with existing law.
- 4. Teachers on leave shall have the option of utilizing any or all benefits covered under Article XXII (Insurance). The teachers on leave will pay the applicable group rates.

- 5. The return from a child care leave shall be governed by the provisions of Article XVI(B)(1)(f). The return date from such leave shall correspond to the beginning of the semester of the school year. Where ninety (90) days of notice is not practicable in terms of the length of the leave, the minimum notice of return shall be sixty (60) days prior notice.
- e) Personal leave shall be deducted by one day per use of personal leave for a whole day or part of a day.

4. Professional Conferences.

- a) Teachers who are designated by the Association to attend the annual meeting of the House of Delegates of the New York State United Teachers and the annual meeting of the New York State Retirement System shall be granted such leave with pay as is necessary to discharge their obligations as delegates to such conferences. In addition thereto, the NTA may designate three (3) teachers to attend another such conference. Such leave shall not be charged against sick leave. The number of such delegates shall not exceed the number selected pursuant to the practice in effect on the date of this Agreement.
- b) Teachers may also be excused for educational visitations, conferences or meetings without loss of salary, provided that the principal and the Superintendent approve such absence in advance. Absences for over one (1) day must also be approved in advance by the Board of Education.
- c) Requests for reimbursement of expenses where authorized shall be filed with the Superintendent of Schools on forms prescribed and accompanied by supporting receipts and other pertinent documents. Mileage reimbursements for use of personal automobiles will be made at the I.R.S. rate.

B. Extended Leaves.

1. General Provisions.

- a) Sick leave accumulated prior to a leave of absence, other than a sick leave, shall be credited upon return.
- b) A teacher returning from leave of absence shall be given his/her same or comparable position when s/he returns.

- c) Probationary teachers returning from leaves of absence shall retain full credit for years of teaching service prior to the leave.
- d) Tenured teachers returning from leaves of absence shall retain their tenure status upon returning from leave.
- e) Except for teachers on sabbatical leaves, where an unpaid leave of absence exceeds 50% of a school year, the teacher shall not receive longevity or salary step advancement credit for such school year.
- f) Teachers returning from extended leaves of absence shall advise the District, by mail, of an intention to return at the end of the leave of absence, and such notice shall be given ninety (90) days prior to the date of return to the District.

2. Sabbatical Leave.

In the interest of rewarding professional performance and encouraging independent research, achievement and professional growth, the District shall adhere to the following policies in respect to granting sabbatical leaves at three-quarters pay to teachers who have served in the Newburgh Enlarged City School District for seven (7) or more years.

- a) No more than one percent of the staff will be granted a sabbatical leave at any one time.
- b) Any teacher who desires to apply for sabbatical leave shall make such application to the Superintendent by February 1st, immediately prior to the beginning of the school year during which the leave is sought.
- c) The application shall state the purpose of the sabbatical leave and the way in which it will benefit the school system. Applications for sabbatical leave shall be submitted to a joint committee consisting of three (3) appointees of the Superintendent and three (3) nominees of the Association which will make recommendations to the Superintendent in connection with sabbatical leaves.
- d) In passing on applications for sabbatical leave, the Superintendent and the Board will apply the following criteria: Years of service in the system, type of research, study or travel or other activities planned, educational value of such research or study to schools in the District, relationship of such research or study to professional growth of applicant, and urgency of proposed research or study.

e) Any teacher who is granted sabbatical leave shall agree to and return to the Newburgh Enlarged City School District for a period of two (2) school years immediately following the sabbatical leave or become subject to a pro-rata refund of sabbatical pay.

3. Professional Leave.

The Board may grant a leave of absence for one (1) year without pay for study or purposes of temporary employment in public service or in activities of social significance which will result in professional growth.

4. Peace Corps, VISTA, Teacher Corps.

A leave of absence without pay of up to two (2) years may be granted to any teacher who joins the Peace Corps, VISTA, Teacher Corps, or who serves as an exchange teacher on a full-time basis.

5. Military Leave.

Military leave will be granted to any teacher who is inducted into or enlists in any branch of the armed forces of the United States.

6. Political Office.

Leave of absence, without salary, may be granted to teachers who hold tenure and are elected to public offices.

- a) Requests for such leave shall be submitted, in writing, to the Superintendent of Schools, and shall be submitted at least thirty (30) days prior to the date of beginning of the leave.
- b) Leave may be granted for the period of one (1) term of public office provided that same shall be for a minimum of one (1) year and a maximum of four (4) years.
- c) Teachers granted leave under this provision may return to their teaching positions at the beginning of the school year following the completion of one (1) term of office.
- d) Leave will be granted only for full time service in public office and where so indicated in the application.
- e) Salary credit for years of service will not accrue during leave.

f) Any teacher elected to local political office may be granted additional personal leave days not to exceed five (5) days, at the discretion of the Board of Education. These days are to be used in connection with the political office held.

7. Jury Duty.

A temporary leave of absence with full pay shall be granted for jury duty. Teachers shall receive their regular salary while on jury duty, and shall return to the District any jury fees received, exclusive of expenses.

8. Court appearances arising out of employment shall not be charged to sick or personal leave days.

9. Payment for Unused Sick Leave.

Any member in the bargaining unit having twenty years or more of credited service in the District upon retiring from the District to receive benefits from the New York State Teachers Retirement System shall receive payment in the form of a nonelective employer direct contribution into his or her Section 403(b) Internal Revenue Code tax sheltered annuity, subject to the limitation of Section 415 of the Internal Revenue Code, at the rate of \$36.00 per day effective July 1, 2006, \$38.00 per day effective July 1, 2007, \$39.00 per day effective July 1, 2008 and \$41.00 per day effective July 1, 2009 for up to 257 days in 2006-2007, up to 264 days in 2007-2008, up to 271 days in 2008-2009 and up to 278 days effective July 1, 2009, so long as during their last two (2) years of employment, s/he uses no more than an average of eight (8) sick days per year, except that sick days granted for qualified illnesses/disabilities pursuant to the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993 shall not be counted. To qualify for this benefit, at the time of retirement from the District, the unit member must have at least 125 accumulated sick leave days. Further, in the event the payment would exceed the cap limit of Section 415 of the Internal Revenue Code by reason of payment of this benefit, any overage amount shall be paid in the form of additional compensation. For the purposes of this agreement a calendar year measure shall be used for determining the Section 415 Internal Revenue Code cap.

10. Sick Leave Bank.

Any teacher may contribute one or more days of sick leave to the bank, including all uncompensated days upon retirement and any day contributed by a teacher shall be deducted from his/her accumulation of sick leave. Any teacher who shows a willingness to contribute a day to the bank will become a member of the bank. A maximum of 500 days may be granted by the Sick Leave Bank Committee each year. If the bank is diminished below the 500 day level, and there still exists teachers with a willingness to

contribute, and have not had to contribute due to the 500 day maximum being reached, then days will be replenished back to the 500 day level from that list of teachers. Each year the unused days will be carried over to the next year, but not to exceed 500 days. Any teacher who remains on the reserve list at the end of the year will not be required to donate additional days until all eligible members have donated at least one day.

The composition of the Sick Leave Bank Committee shall consist of three (3) teachers selected by the Association, and three (3) central administrators selected by the District, who shall develop procedures for application to, and granting of leave from the bank. In the event that the Sick Leave Bank Committee cannot come to a consensus of agreement, either party may demand arbitration using AAA expedited arbitration procedures in order to resolve the issue.

11. Notice Regarding Unpaid Leave.

Beginning in the 2014-2015 school year, all unpaid leave forms issued by the District will provide the following notification, "Please be aware that while you are on unpaid leave (unless it is an approved leave pursuant to USERRA/NYS Military Law), you will not accrue seniority."

ARTICLE XVII. SCHOOL CALENDAR.

A. The District agrees to consult with and consider the Association's suggestions and requests in the formulation of the School Calendar. The length of the teacher work year shall be 189 days, inclusive of five (5) snow days, with unused snow days to be added to the Memorial Day holiday.

ARTICLE XVIII. DISTRICT REGULATIONS.

A. The District agrees to publish prior to the opening day of school the <u>General Regulations</u> of the School District. A copy shall be given to each teacher at the opening of the school year.

ARTICLE XIX. SUMMER SCHOOL.

- A. Insofar as possible, all positions shall be posted in each school. A copy of such posted notice shall be sent to the President of the Association at least one month prior to summer school appointments. In addition, Summer School positions shall be posted on the District website and the NTA President shall receive notice of such postings by email. Preference in hiring will be given to Newburgh Enlarged City School District personnel.
- B. Summer School compensation is referenced in Appendix III (Schedule M).

- C. The titles of Summer School Facilitator and Special Education Summer School Site Facilitator will be included under Appendix III.
- D. The Elementary Summer School Facilitator, Special Education Summer School Site Facilitator and Summer School Assistant Principal pay rates include compensation for two days set up and two days break down prior to and after the official summer school calendar.
- E. Appendix III, Schedule N is the Summer School Orientation professional rate of pay.
- F. Summer School Seniority equals one year for every summer school session worked in a Summer School Program. Summer School seniority is not lost when there is a break of service of two years of less.
- G. Attendance during a prior Summer School Program may be a consideration in the hiring of employees for future summer school programs.

ARTICLE XX. TEACHER PROTECTION.

- A. To assure the teacher of the trust placed in him/her by his/her employer, the District agrees to provide legal counsel at its expense to render any and all necessary assistance in the defense of any teacher complained against or involved in a lawsuit as the result of any action taken by the teacher within the scope of his/her employment provided the teacher complies with the ten-day notice requirement of Sections 3023 and 3028 of the Education Law.
- B. Teachers will immediately report in writing all cases of assault and/or battery suffered by them in connection with their employment to their principal or immediate supervisor. The above report will be promptly forwarded to the District Office.
- C. The School District shall reimburse teachers for the reasonable cost (up to \$125.00) of any clothing, or other personal property damaged or destroyed as a result of an assault suffered by the teacher while the teacher was acting in the discharge of his/her duties, within the scope of his/her employment when the teacher has not been personally negligent with reference to the incident.
- D. In the event any school building is evacuated in whole or in part by reason of any report or threat of damage thereof, only qualified police, or fire department personnel will investigate the situation.
- E. If a teacher wishes to use his/her personal property for teaching purposes and wants it to be protected by the District, the following steps must be followed:

- 1. The property must be registered in the Main Office of the building in which the teacher is employed.
- 2. The teacher must properly secure the property in his/her room during the day.
- 3. The property must be left in the Main Office overnight.
- F. The rules and regulations adopted by the Board on March 30, 1976, for flow of traffic will in no way diminish the use of said parking facilities where available.
- G. Whenever a bargaining unit member is called to meet with administration and such meeting may give rise to disciplinary considerations, at the unit member's option, an NTA official or building representative shall be allowed to attend such meeting.
- H. Unit members shall not be assigned to front desk duties at any building unless they have been properly trained in security procedures and their responsibilities.

ARTICLE XXI. LABOR MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE.

There is hereby created a joint Labor Management Committee.

PURPOSE: The purpose of the Committee shall be to discuss and make recommendations on matters of concern to the Association, Administration or both, affecting labor management relations within the District.

COMPOSITION: The Association shall appoint three (3) permanent members to the Committee, the District shall appoint three (3) permanent members to the Committee, and either the District or the Association shall have the right to bring in other persons as needed for particular areas of information of expertise.

CHAIRMANSHIP: The Chairmanship of the Committee shall alternate between the six (6) permanent members of the Committee. One meeting shall be chaired by a District Representative and the following meeting shall be chaired by an Association representative.

MEETINGS: Meetings shall take place as often as desired by a majority of the six (6) permanent members of the Committee, but in no case shall they be held less often than once every other month, unless otherwise mutually agreed upon.

AGENDA: Both the District and the Association shall submit to the chairman of the next meeting items to be considered at the next meeting one week in advance thereof, and the chairman shall then distribute the combined agenda to Committee members three (3) days in advance of such meeting.

RECOMMENDATIONS: Recommendations shall be made to the Superintendent by majority vote of the six (6) permanent members of the Committee.

ARTICLE XXII. INSURANCE.

A. 1. [Effective July 1, 2002] The District shall pay 100% towards the cost of individual and family coverage in the New York State Employees Health Insurance Program.

[Effective July 1, 2004] The District shall pay 98% towards the cost of individual and 98% of family coverage in the New York State Employees Health Insurance Program.

Effective July 1, 2006, the District shall pay 94.5% towards the cost of individual and 94.5% of family coverage in the New York State Employees Health Insurance Program. The District contributions shall change as follows: 94% effective July 1, 2007; 93.5% effective July 1, 2008 and 93% effective July 1, 2009 for both individual and family premiums.

Effective January 1, 2011 the District shall pay 92% towards the cost of individual and family coverage in the New York State Employees Health Insurance Program.

The District shall continue to fund retiree health insurance premiums at the rate of 100% for individual coverage and 100% for family coverage in the District's New York State Employees Health Insurance Plan.

- 2. The parties agree to form a committee in September of 1989 to study an alternative health insurance plan in consultation with a mutually selected professional health insurance advisor. Following such review, but no earlier than January 1, 1990, the District may implement a substantially equivalent or superior health insurance program based upon the plan reviewed by the committee and the agreement of the Association's Board of Directors and Delegate Assembly; such agreement shall not unreasonably be withheld.
- 3. In the event that there is a change in health insurance plans, unit members who will retire and teachers who have retired from the District shall be entitled to fully District funded, non-contributory health insurance benefits, and retired teachers shall be entitled to Medicare reimbursements upon the same basis as paid for by the District while the District participated in the Empire Plan. The benefits of such alternative plan shall be subject to revision only through negotiations by the parties.

Service Requirement for Retiree Health Insurance - Effective July 1, 2002, seven (7) years of service in the District shall be a prerequisite for entitlement to District-sponsored health insurance and retirement for those who retire on or after July 1, 2002 to receive benefits in the New York State Employee Health Insurance Program or any alternative health insurance plan selected pursuant to the parties' agreement.

Effective July 1, 2003, the service requirement will be eight (8) years.

Effective July 1, 2004, the service requirement will be nine (9) years.

Effective July 1, 2005, the service requirement will be ten (10) years.

Except for unit members who retired under the 2013 Retirement Incentive Program, effective July 1, 2013, the service requirement will be fifteen (15) years. Those unit members employed on September 1, 2013 are credited with an additional three (3) years of service toward the 15 year minimum vesting period.

- 4. Notwithstanding any other provision in this Agreement, the parties acknowledge that each bargaining unit member shall be entitled to one (1) health insurance coverage: either an individual coverage or a family coverage; provided, however, that the District shall provide only one (1) coverage per family and shall provide only one (1) coverage covering each bargaining unit member.
- B. 1. The District agrees to contribute an amount of money equal to the number of teachers times the annual dollar amount set forth in paragraph 2, below, for the purpose of providing a Dental Insurance Trust Fund under the trusteeship of the Newburgh Teachers Association. Payment shall be made by the District to the NTA in semi-annual installments due February 1st and August 1st each year. Said monies shall be used for the purposes of providing a dental plan for members in the bargaining unit. The District shall be entitled to audit the books and records of the NTA Trust Fund periodically and shall be held harmless against any claim brought against it by the NTA regarding said Trust Fund, except with respect to a failure to make the contributions as required above.
 - 2. The District's contribution rate, pursuant to the same formula as set forth above, shall be \$920.00 effective July 1, 2006; increased to \$995.00 effective July 1, 2007; \$1,070.00 effective July 1, 2008 and \$1,145.00 effective July 1, 2009.
 - 3. The District agrees to allow each teacher, from his/her salary, the right to request payroll deductions for additional dental coverage over and above the amount contributed by the District.

C. Health Insurance Buy-Out

- 1. On or before June 1st of each school year, existing unit members shall inform the business administrator of their decisions to opt out of the District's health insurance plan effective July 1st. The opt-out payment shall be: \$1,500.00 annually, effective July 1, 2006.
- 2. To be entitled to the payment referenced above, the unit member must produce proof of health insurance coverage from another source at the time of application. Further this buyout will remain available to members with spouses who have NYSHIP so long as NYSHIP does not notify the District of the imminent loss of coverage under its plan as a result of this buy-out program.
- 3. Re-entry shall be governed by the rules of the health insurance plan(s) provided for in this Agreement. Re-entry shall be conditioned upon the unit member repaying on a pro-rated basis 1/12th of \$1,500.00, effective July 1, 2006, for each month remaining in the school year in question.
- 4. Whenever spouses both of whom served as active employees in the Newburgh City School District, retire from the District and are entitled to health insurance coverage, that the coverage shall be a family coverage in the name of one of the spouses and the other spouse would be entitled to a mandatory health insurance buy-out payment in the amount set forth in this Agreement. In the event that the spouse in whose name the coverage is provided dies, the surviving spouse shall be entitled to coverage under the District's health insurance plan, so long as that spouse has met the vesting requirements for retiree health insurance as set forth in Article XXII(A)(3) of the N.T.A. Agreement. In the event that he or she does not meet the vesting requirement, then he or she shall be entitled to dependent survivor coverage by paying 100% of the premium costs to the District.

D. Employee's Assistance Plan

The District shall participate in an Employee's Assistance Program with the District paying the full costs thereof and with the selection of the plan to be determined based upon the recommendations of the labor management committee.

E. Section 125 Flexible Benefit Plan

Effective July 1, 2003, the District shall implement a Section 125 Internal Revenue Code flexible benefit plan at no cost to unit members, as selected by the District in consultation with the Association. Health premium contributions shall automatically be deducted through the Section 125 IRS Cafeteria Plan and unit members may file a vendor provided form in the Human Resources Office to "opt-out" from the automatic deduction.

ARTICLE XXIII. FACILITIES.

- A. To insure for an organized base for preparation and record keeping, each teacher who meets his/her classes in different rooms shall, wherever possible, be provided with an adequate work area, which will include a desk and filing cabinet.
- B. A standing committee composed of administration and faculty in each school shall be created for the express purpose of discussing existing policies and problems relating to the requisitioning of textbooks and supplies.
- C. The District agrees to seek the advice and to consider suggestions put forth by the Teachers' Association in regard to construction and modification of buildings.
- D. Insofar as possible, the District agrees to purchase adequate supplies and make them available throughout the year. Teachers agree to cooperate by taking proper care of equipment and conservation of supplies furnished.
- E. Where practicable, the District shall provide parking facilities for the use of teachers in each school.
- F. Whenever possible, the District will provide a teachers' lounge in each school building.
- G. Student Testing Locations The administrator in each building shall be responsible for identifying and providing appropriate rooms for student testing.

ARTICLE XXIV. SUBSTITUTE TEACHERS.

- A. Teachers shall be informed of a telephone number they may call to report unavailability for work. Once a teacher has reported unavailability, it shall be the responsibility of the administration to arrange for a substitute teacher.
- B. A full time substitute teacher where required, (one hired for a full semester or more) shall be placed on the appropriate place of the regular salary schedule and be entitled to all of the benefits of a regular teacher.
- C. Teachers may request for consideration substitute teachers for their classes on days when they are absent from school or on another daily assignment for the District.

ARTICLE XXV. TEACHER AND ASSOCIATION RIGHTS.

- A. The Association shall be given a place on the Agenda of the Orientation Program for new teachers.
- B. The Association will be provided with a copy of the official minutes of all Board meetings, when available. Two copies of the official agenda of all Board meetings, and any attached documents, except confidential reports, will be sent to the Association at the same time they are sent to Board members.
- C. The District shall make available to the Association upon request, any and all information, statistics and records deemed relevant to negotiations, or necessary for the proper administration or enforcement of this Contract.
- D. The District agrees that no reprisals of any kind shall be taken against any teacher, by reason of his membership in the Association or participation in its activities.
- E. Association Use of Buildings, Bulletin Boards and Facilities.
 - 1. Subject to the notification and approval of the Building Principal, the Association and its representatives shall have the right to use school buildings for meetings, provided that when any meeting is held in the evening and special custodial service is required, the Board may make a reasonable charge therefore.
 - 2. Duly authorized representatives of the Association, the New York State United Teachers, and their respective affiliates shall be permitted to transact official organization business on school property at all reasonable times, provided that this shall not interfere with or interrupt normal school operations.
 - 3. The Association shall have the right to use school facilities and equipment, calculating machines, and all types of audio-visual equipment at reasonable times, when such equipment is not otherwise in use. All equipment must be used within the school building. The Association agrees to replace those supplies used.
 - 4. The Association shall have the right to post notices of its activities and matters of Association concern on teacher bulletin boards, at least one of which shall be provided in each school building. The Association may use the school mail service and teacher mail boxes for communications to teachers. Announcements of meetings may be listed in the school activity bulletin. The Association agrees to pay for any postal mailings done by the Association.
- F. The principal of each school shall meet at least once a month with the Association Building Delegates at their request, and at the mutual convenience of the parties, to discuss

school operations and questions relating to the implementation of this contract. These meetings shall be conducted outside the regular school day, or at the direction of each principal concerned. Proposed changes in existing policies and procedures, and new policies and procedures for each school shall be appropriate subject for discussion at such meetings, it being understood that such policies adopted or maintained by any principal shall not be inconsistent with the terms of the contract.

G. Personnel Folder

- 1. All material in the personnel folder, excepting letters of recommendation, which will be removed in the presence of the teacher, shall be open to the scrutiny of the teacher.
- 2. The teacher shall have the privilege and right to submit a written reply to any material in his/her personnel folder. His/her answer shall be reviewed by the Superintendent, then attached to the appropriate material and placed in the folder. In the event that the teacher questions the factual accuracy of any material in the folder, the teacher may submit proof supporting his or her position. The material will not be placed in the file if it is proven to be factually inaccurate.
- 3. No material in the teacher's personnel folder will be shown to anyone outside the District Administrators or to the Board, without the express written consent of the individual teacher involved.
- H. Teachers required in the course of their work to drive personal automobiles from one school building to another, shall receive a car allowance of the I.R.S. rate. The same allowance shall be given for use of personal cars for field trips or other business of the District.
- I. Teachers shall be paid every second Friday, or any other day mutually agreeable between the parties starting with the contract year 1976-77. Teachers may have the option of 21 or 26 pay periods. If a pay period falls in a vacation or holiday period, payment shall be made on the last working day prior to vacation or holiday, except that the last payment of the school year shall be made on the last day of school.
- J. The District and the Association will cooperate to make the Employee Blood Credit Program of the New York State Department of Civil Service available to all teachers and the District will assume the cost of administration.
- K. The Association shall be given a place on the agenda of any regularly scheduled Board meeting upon filing a request in writing six (6) days in advance of said meeting. The written notice of the Association shall contain the description of the subject matter upon which the Association wishes to be heard.

L. The President of the Newburgh Teachers' Association will be relieved of all building level instructional and non-instructional duties and shall be granted a leave of absence from his or her tenure area position to serve as a Teacher on Special Assignment in the area of School Improvement. The President shall expend a substantial portion of his or her daily work time on both Association business and the duties of the special assignment. It is the expectation of the parties that the President shall promote the educational programs of the District and its educational mission and shall be expected to report to work on a daily basis on all school days.

This provision shall not apply in the event that the Association President is a retired bargaining unit member.

M. In addition to "L" above, each year, up to ten (10) person-days may be utilized without loss of pay for N.T.A. related business. Such days shall be granted only to N.T.A. officers or officials as designated by the N.T.A. president.

ARTICLE XXVI. SALARIES AND PROFESSIONAL COMPENSATION.

The salary schedules for 2014-2015, 2015-2016 and 2016-2017 are appended hereto as Appendix I pages 1 - 4.

Each unit member who was employed during the 2014-2015 school year and returns to service for the 2015-2016 school year shall receive a one-time ratification of Agreement bonus, in the amount of \$900, to be paid within thirty (30) calendar days of ratification by the parties. Effective September 1, 2015, the salary schedules in effect during the 2014-2015 school year shall be increased by 1.5%. Effective July 1, 2016, the salary schedules in effect during the 2015-2016 school year shall be increased by 1.25%.

Notwithstanding the above, the compensation for the Athletic Trainer shall be based upon his or her placement on the BA Scale of the Teachers' Salary Schedule, up to Step 15.

- 1. Each member of the bargaining unit shall advance one numerical step each year of this agreement, where applicable.
- 2. Placement on Longevity Steps 23 and above shall be based upon years of actual service in the Newburgh Enlarged City School District, other years of service, but not related service. Such placement shall occur effective with the beginning of the school year, following the anniversary date of such credited years.
- 3. Payment of \$500.00 will be added as stated hereinafter when a teacher received a Master's degree from an accredited institution, except with respect to all unit members on Schedule K of Article XXVI. This provision shall apply each year of this Agreement.

- 4. Payment of \$1,000.00 will be added as stated hereunder when a teacher receives a Doctorate degree related to his/her teaching assignment from an accredited institution. This provision shall apply each year of this Agreement.
- A. These schedules shall apply to all regularly employed teachers, nurse-teachers, librarians, guidance counselors, and other professional personnel for whom New York State Certification is required, and for whom no other regular schedule has been adopted and placed in effect by the Board of Education of the Newburgh Enlarged City School District.
- B. 1. These schedules shall constitute the base salary due an employee for the period of his or her regular employment for the ten-month period beginning September 1, of any school year, and ending June 30 next of the same school year. The base salary as indicated by the employees' initial placement on these schedules, pursuant to subparagraph F following, shall be increased for additional special service assignments by such special service stipend as applicable according to special service schedules as set forth in subparagraph "J" of this Article.
 - 2. In the event that a teacher or certified employee, covered by these schedules, shall be employed upon proper authorization by the Superintendent for services between June 30 and September 1 following any regular school year, as defined in condition "B" above, such employment shall be compensated at the rate of 1/10 of the employee's base salary for the year completed for each month of such service. For this purpose, not less than twenty (20) working days shall constitute one month's service. Employment for less than twenty (20) days shall be compensated at the rate of 1/200th of the employee's annual base salary for the year completed for each full day of service rendered in excess of the ten-month service contract.
 - 3. The above provision B-2, shall not apply to employment as a teacher or staff member of the Adult Education Program, Evening High School, Summer School Program, or coaching assignments for which regular schedules of compensation are contained herein.
- C. The initial placement of a teacher as to step and salary schedule shall be made by the Superintendent of Schools after an evaluation of the teacher's training, previous experience in teaching or related activity, and military service.
- D. Schedule 1-B is applicable to teachers, nurse-teachers, dental hygienists and other certified personnel who have completed training beyond high school graduation <u>but</u> have not completed the requirements for a Bachelor's degree.
- E. All schedules shall be fully automatic except as hereinbefore or hereinafter specified:
 - 1. The District reserves the right, wherever salary schedules exceed the State minimum salary schedules, on the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, and

after due notice in writing to the teacher concerned, to withhold not more than one increment from any teacher who, in its judgment, has not rendered satisfactory service in the school year immediately preceding the automatic step adjustment.

- 2. Placement on Schedules 1-B to 4-A shall be automatic except for Article XXVI.2(E-1) above. Placement upon Schedules 4-B to 5, shall be contingent upon the following conditions:
- a) All "credits" applicable toward placement upon these schedules, shall be subject to the approval of the Superintendent of Schools, and must consist of graduate college or university credit applicable to the teacher's field of teaching or assignment in this school system.

Notwithstanding the above, salary credit for graduate courses earned towards a master's degree for permanent certification or licensure for their employment in the school district shall be granted by the Superintendent of Schools. Other graduate course work for credit shall be subject to the prior approval of the Superintendent of Schools or his/her administrative designee, provided that such coursework is directly related to his/her teaching assignment and consistent with the District's curriculum of instruction.

- b) No "in-service" courses shall be credited toward placement on Schedules 4-B to 5, inclusive, unless such credit is previously approved by the Superintendent of Schools.
- c) No teacher or certified employee shall be placed on Schedules 4-B to 5, inclusive, unless the teacher is recommended for such placement as a tenured Superior or Master level teacher by the principal and supervisor concerned and the Superintendent of Schools.
- F. Advancement from schedule will be made in accordance with the following provisions:
 - 1. Persons on Schedule 1-B will be advanced to Schedule 2-A at the rate of \$100.00 annually for each six (6) semester hours credit presented above the requirement for placement on Schedule 1-B.
 - 2. Advancement from Schedule 2-A to each subsequent schedule through 4-A is automatic on presentation of the required evidence of successful completion of six (6) semester hours of credit as specified subsequently (See ¶8 below). Advancement to Schedules 4-B through 5 is subject to the conditions set forth in Article XXVI.2 (E-2) above.
 - 3. To qualify and secure an advancement from one schedule to another, a teacher must notify the office of the Superintendent of Schools not later than the fifteenth day of

September or by the 1st day of February in each school year. Proper credentials and transcripts, in support of such claim, must be presented within thirty (30) days of filing of such notice.

- 4. A teacher's rate of remuneration following the filing of such claim will be adjusted not later than the second payday in <u>September and February only</u>. In the event that proper credentials and transcripts are not filed within the time specified above, the teacher's rate of pay will be reduced in the subsequent pay periods remaining in the school year to the annual rate established prior to the filing of the claim for advancement.
- 5. Unit members are encouraged to review the offerings of the Newburgh Teachers' Center and make application by registering on line for in-service coursework which shall be deemed to be District-approved, so long as the coursework is directly related to their teaching assignment and not duplicative of their prior in-service coursework. In-service coursework sought through outside sources, from a list of providers approved annually by the District will be approved for in-service credit so long as it is directly related to their teaching assignment and must not be duplicative of other previous in-service course work that they have taken. The approved in-service providers for the tem of this contract are listed below. In-service coursework on classroom management shall be approved for those teachers who receive a rating of ineffective or developing on the evaluation rubric elements of Domain 2. Notwithstanding the above, once every five (5) years, classroom teachers may apply and shall be approved for in-service coursework in classroom management that is consistent with the District's classroom management techniques. The District shall consult annually with the NTA regarding the selection of District recognized in-service coursework providers. The District may provide a list of high priority in-service coursework that is specified for teachers in particular departments and/or grade levels and/or schools (taking into consideration designation of school status under NCLB and/or State Standards).

2015-2016 and 206-2017 approved list of in-service providers: Putnam/Northern Westchester BOCES, Southern Westchester BOCES, Orange-Ulster County BOCES, Ulster BOCES, Dutchess BOCES, Middletown Teachers' Center, Mercy College, NYU, Loyola Marymount, Columbia University, State University of New York Pace, Manhattanville, Marist, Adelphi, Mount St. Mary, NYSUT (AFT), Long Island University, Rockland Teachers' Center, Fordham University, New York Institute of Technology, University of LaVerne, Alfred, Brown University, Central Connecticut State, Cornell University, Fairleigh Dickinson N.J., Hofstra College in Hempstead, N.Y., Seton Hall College in South Orange, N.J., Army College in West Point, NY, University of Hartford, Wagner College in Staten Island, N.Y., Ithaca College, Julliard, Manhattan School of Music, Saint Rose, Clarkson, Boston University, Syracuse University, Cornell, Vassar, University of Rochester, RPI, NYU, Colgate, Bard, Stonybrook, Wesleyan, U of Buffalo, Dartmouth College, Harvard University, the University of Pennsylvania, Princeton University, and Yale University.

If a teacher wants to take a course from an accredited university not on the list of providers he or she may submit the course for approval and state why the course would enhance their ability to teacher their assignment and that the course is not offered by any of the approved providers. The District will review such submission and the course shall be reviewed for approval as though it was on the approved list of in-service providers set forth above.

Requests for approval all coursework will be responded to by the District within 45 calendar days of receipt of the request. Absent an email response from the District, approving or denying it, a course will be deemed approved for the applicant.

- 6. For purposes of salary credit, a semester hour shall consist of not less than fifteen (15) clock hour sessions at an approved college or university or in-service courses approved by the Superintendent of Schools. A teacher offering "quarter-hour" credits or other than "semester hours" credits from a college or university must present evidence which can be translated into semester hours.
- 7. Advancement from one schedule to another shall be limited to completed units of six (6) semester hours in multiples of six (6) semester hours and payable by adjustments only at the dates specified in F-4 above.
- 8. Unit members whose number of compensable credits exceeds one-hundred twenty (120) as of September 1, 2015 shall not be credited for compensation based upon the additional acquisition of graduate credits and/or in-service coursework credits; they will however, retain those credits beyond 120 for the life of their careers. Those unit members who have not reached the BA +120 may advance towards that number of credits (at the per credit rate indicated by the difference between the B.A. plus 84 and B.A. plus 90 columns for their respective step). Annual credit acquisition shall not exceed six (6) credits per school year. Any teacher who is in the process of obtaining a graduate degree that is required for certification for the position in which he or she is employed shall not be subject to the six (6) credits per school year limit. In addition, those teachers who were granted relief under the Scheinman In-Service Arbitration Award and whose total number of credits exceed 120 shall receive compensation for those credits as if grandfathered pursuant to the provisions set forth above.

The parties agree that the money for additional coursework beyond BA90 is paid onto the base salaries of the members. The application of this understanding will be retroactive to February 1, 2015.

Notwithstanding the above, effective commencing with the 2015-2016 school year, the District shall be obligated to fund no more than \$400,000 of newly acquired graduate credits and/or in-service coursework credits per school year. If the District, by reason of under-expenditure of the sum of money set forth above for the newly acquired credits during the immediately preceding school year, has a balance remaining, then, the

\$400,000 available in the current school year shall be augmented by the previous year's balance. (Example: If during the 2015-2016 school year only \$350,000 is paid for newly acquired credits, then, for 2026-2017 there shall be \$450,000 of funds available for newly acquired credit pay.)

The District shall use a rolling-approval process in determining which applications for compensable credits will be granted. The applications will be dated and time stamped upon receipt and considered for approval based upon the date and time stamp order when received. When the annual limitation amount is reached, no other graduate coursework or in-service coursework application will be approved for that school year.

For the 2015-2016 school year only those members who were part of the 2013 grievance regarding coursework shall be entitled to have their applications for coursework reviewed prior to all other applications, where their applications are submitted by September 15, 2015. Thereafter, in subsequent school years the first ten members denied coursework approval the previous year due to lack of funds, shall be first in line for consideration the subsequent school year where they have submitted applications by September 1 of the new school year.

G. Credit for advancement from one schedule to another will be granted to teachers and certifiable personnel for such credits only as will enable them to meet certification requirements in cases where the teacher or person concerned does not hold a proper teaching or other required New York State Certificate.

H. Excellence In Teaching State Aid.

The District shall apply for Excellence in Teaching funds for the 1994-95 school year, and for the 1995-96 school year so long as the E.I.T. legislation for that year does not require an increased funding obligation for the District, and shall distribute the same pursuant to the per capita formula used during 1988-89.

I. Adult Education/Evening High School/Weekend Tutorial [less than five hours]/Literacy Programs [Grades K-3]//Intensive English Bilingual and After School Curriculum Development/ Home teaching*.

Teachers performing the services described above shall be paid pursuant to Appendix III, Schedule N.

*If a unit member submits the proper documentation that they went to their home teaching assignment and the student was not present, they shall be paid at the rate of one hour.

J. Special Service Schedules.

Teachers holding assignments to positions or services listed on Appendix III, Schedule J

to this Agreement shall receive additional compensation added to their base salaries as determined by placement upon the regular salary schedules. Any other provision of this Agreement to the contrary, all of the positions so listed shall be posted District-wide except those positions marked by an "*". Those positions shall only be posted in the building concerned, and applications shall only be accepted from teachers employed in those buildings. Athletic positions shall be posted District-wide and applications shall be accepted from any teacher employed in the District.

Athletic positions set forth in Appendix III, Schedule J shall be posted District-wide and applications shall be accepted from any teacher employed in the District.

K. <u>School Psychologists</u>

School Psychologists shall be paid for ten month's service in accordance with attached Teachers' Salary Schedules.

L. <u>Programs in Excess of Five Hours</u>

Any program pursuant to paragraphs "M" and "I" that exceeds five (5) hour daily sessions shall be compensable on the basis of 1/200th, pro-rated.

M. <u>Summer School/Summer Curriculum & Weekend Tutorial (Five Hour Programs).</u>

Salaries of summer school teachers shall be set forth at Appendix III, Schedule M to this Agreement. The parties agree there will be no compensation for preparation time.

The Assistant Summer School Principal, Elementary Site Facilitator and Special Education Summer Site Facilitator shall be compensated pursuant to Appendix III, Schedule M.

N. In-Service Instructors.

In-service course instructors of in-service courses sponsored by the District shall be compensated at the rate of \$42 in 2006-2007, \$43 in 2007-2008, \$45 in 2008-2009 and \$46 effective July 1, 2009 per hour of instructional (class) time Payment shall be based on actual hours worked, up to two hours per student per day at the secondary grade levels, and one hour per student per day at the elementary grade levels. At the secondary level, however in the event that a teacher is required to provide home tutoring to administer the State Assessments or Regents assessments, such time may exceed two hours per day, when assigned to administer such assessments by an administrator. The parties agree there will be no compensation for preparation time. Such work shall not be deemed to constitute exclusive unit work and the compensation rate set forth above shall not be applicable to non-unit members' in-service course instruction.

Notwithstanding the above, Nationally Board Certified teachers shall be compensated at

the following rates: \$52 in 2006-2007; \$54 in 2007-2008; \$56 in 2008-2009 and \$58 effective July 1, 2009.

[Also, displayed at Appendix III]

Split instructors of five (5) in-service courses that commenced February 1998 shall be paid full stipends, each, from monies budgeted in the Teachers Center ER&D funds.

O. Tutorial Program.

Unit members who participate in the after-school elementary/secondary tutorial program shall be compensated at the rate of \$32 in 2006-2007, \$33 in 2007-2008, \$35 in 2008-2009 and \$36 effective July 1, 2009 per hour of instructional time. There shall be no compensation for preparation time. The rate above shall be paid whether the services are provided immediately before the school day, immediately after the school day or during the school day. Tutorial, including home instruction, shall be paid based on actual hours worked, up to two hours per student per day at the secondary grade levels, and one hour per student per day at the elementary grade levels. At the secondary level, however, in the event that a teacher is required to provide home tutoring to administer State assessments or Regents assessments, such time may exceed two hours per day, when assigned to administer such assessments by an administrator. In addition, teachers who are required to use their personal vehicles to drive to home tutorial sessions shall be reimbursed at the prevailing IRS mileage rate upon submission of a mileage reimbursement voucher at the end of each month of such service.

The District and the Association agree that those teachers who are required to remain at the Heritage School for the period of time from 2:45 p.m. - 3:15 p.m., to accommodate the District's transportation system and provide tutorial assistance, shall be entitled to pay at the hourly rate of \$25.87, pro-rated, effective February 1, 2001.

With respect to new programs of the nature described above, the NTA will be given prior notice of the District's intention to implement the programs.

[Also displayed at Appendix III]

P. Retirement Incentive Plan.

1. Those unit member upon reaching the age of 55 within a school year, with 15 or more accredited years of service in this School District, shall be entitled to a retirement incentive of 40% of their last year's compensation, provided that notice of retirement to become effective June 30th of that year is provided by an irrevocable letter of resignation for the purpose of retirement by February 1st in advance of the June 30th retirement date. The retirement incentive shall be paid as a non-elective direct employer contribution into the teacher's Section 403(b) Internal Revenue Code tax sheltered annuity, subject to the cap limitation of Section 415 of the Internal Revenue Code, using a calendar year basis for computing the cap. (See Appendix V).

- 2. The employer shall pay said incentive between July 1st and December 31st of the calendar year in which the teacher retires.
- 3. For the purpose of this provision retirement shall mean retirement for the purpose of receiving payments from the New York State Teachers Retirement System.
- 4. In the event an action or proceeding is commenced in a court of competent jurisdiction or before an administrative agency (including but not limited to the New York State Teachers Retirement System, the Internal Revenue Service and the New York State Department of Taxation and Finance) arising from the distribution of funds pursuant to this provision and to indemnify and hold harmless the District from and against the costs of the action or proceeding and any other expenses in connection with such litigation or proceeding including to pay the amount of any judgment or order entered thereon.

ARTICLE XXVII. MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS.

- A. This instrument embodies the entire agreement between the parties and may not be altered except by mutual consent in writing signed by both parties.
- B. Nothing in this agreement shall be construed to prevent the Teachers' Association, the Board of Education, the principal of each school, District-Wide supervisor or the principals' council concerned from studying and making recommendations on matters within the concern of the committee named in the Agreement. However, any such reports or studies shall be made available as developed to the proper joint committee having such jurisdiction within the scope of this Agreement.
- C. This Agreement shall supersede any rules, regulations or practices and by-laws of the Board which shall be contrary to or inconsistent with its terms. The provisions of this Agreement shall be considered part of the established policies of the Board.
- D. Any individual agreement, agreement or contract between the District and an individual teacher, shall be subject to and consistent with the terms and conditions of this Agreement.
- E. IT IS AGREED BY AND BETWEEN THE PARTIES THAT ANY PROVISION OF THIS AGREEMENT REQUIRING LEGISLATIVE ACTION TO PERMIT ITS IMPLEMENTATION BY AMENDMENT OF LAW OR BY PROVIDING THE ADDITIONAL FUNDS THEREFOR, SHALL NOT BECOME EFFECTIVE UNTIL THE APPROPRIATE LEGISLATIVE BODY HAS GIVEN APPROVAL.
- F. Where a teacher is assigned additional duties over and above their regularly assigned duties and such additional duties would necessarily fall within the Special Services Schedule, then the compensation for such duties will be subject to negotiations with the Newburgh Teachers' Association.

- G. If any provisions of this Agreement are, or shall at any time be contrary to law, then such provision shall not be applicable except to the extent permitted by law, and all other provisions of this Agreement shall continue in effect. The parties hereto agree that any provision found to be in violation of the law shall be renegotiated and not changed unilaterally by either party.
- H. The APPR is Appendix IV. The District shall prepare an APPR Plan Booklet for those classroom teachers who are subject to evaluation pursuant to Sections 3012-c & 3012-d of the Education Law and Parts 30-2 & 30-3 of the Regents Rules. The APPR Plan Booklet contains its own Appeals provision. The provisions of the Plan Booklet are deemed not to be part of this Agreement and are not subject to enforcement through the Article III of this Agreement. The Association will have an opportunity to review the Booklet prior to its publication. [The parties acknowledge that at the time of the settlement of the 2014-17 Agreement, they had not completed their negotiations regarding an APPR Plan pursuant to the provisions of Section 3012-d of the Education Law, as required by Chapter 56 of the Laws of 2015. Accordingly, the completion of the negotiations regarding a Section 3012-d compliant APPR Plan Document is an on-going mutual obligation of the parties.]
- I. The District shall fund the Teacher Center at a rate of \$200,000 per year for the 2015-2016 and 2016-2017 school years only, in order to provide professional development to unit members, through the governing body of the Teachers' Center. Any professional development training programs or courses offered for in-service compensation shall be subject to final approval by the Deputy Superintendent. His or her approval decision regarding such courses and training programs offered through the Teachers' Center for in-service compensation purposes shall not be subject to grievance or arbitration under Article III of the parties' Agreement. The District shall compensate the Teacher Center Coordinator at the salary rate of 1.0 FTE of that teacher's annual compensation, including benefits. Said salary and benefits shall be included with the annual sums stated above for the 2015-2016 and 2016-2017 school years. In addition, any grant monies received towards the operation of the Teachers' Center shall be applied towards the District's annual funding obligation as referenced above for the 2015-2016 and/or 2016-2017 school year.
- J. The parties acknowledge that the subject of teacher participation in Site Based Management and Shared Decision-Making under the Commissioner of Education Regulations remains an open subject of bargaining which the parties shall continue to negotiate following the ratification of the 1991-93 Master Agreement.
- K. The District and the N.T.A. acknowledge the need for the flexible scheduling of teachers in a Middle School Program and a joint committee, so charged, comprised of three (3) N.T.A. and three (3) District appointees, shall meet to devise a schedule model, based upon consensus agreement, which may, in turn, be implemented by the District. The report of such consensus model shall be made in writing on or before November 15, 1995. This provision remains in the Agreement as an historical note.

- L. The parties shall establish a joint committee to study class size issues throughout the School District and to make written recommendations to the Board on or before October 1, 2003.
- M. The parties shall establish a joint committee to study the issue of voluntary requests for transfers between buildings within the teacher's tenure area. This committee shall be comprised of three (3) members appointed by the Superintendent and three (3) members appointed by the NTA, and shall issue a written report to the Board with recommendations on or before June 30, 2004.

ARTICLE XXVIII - NATIONAL BOARD PROFESSIONAL TEACHING STANDARD CERTIFICATION

- 1. The District and the N.T.A. will encourage teachers to voluntarily undertake the assessment process to become National Boards Certified Teachers. Five NTA unit members shall be supported in their efforts to become National Board Certified starting with the 2003-2004 school year, up to an additional six starting with the 2004-2005 school year and up to an additional seven starting with the 2005-2006 school year. The selection of the candidates for National Board Certified Teachers shall be made by a committee of three appointees of the Superintendent of Schools and three appointees of the N.T.A., with approval of candidates to be acted upon by Board of Education resolution.
- 2. The candidates for National Board Certification shall be responsible for making application to all known funding sources to defray the cost of the application fee and any other cost attributable to the certification process. In the event that grants are unavailable, the District shall reimburse the candidate up to the sum of \$1,500.00 that has actually been paid for participation in the certification process.
- 3. The District shall assist and support the efforts of National Board Certification candidates by providing up to five professional development leave days, with pay, and provide loaned materials and equipment such as video cameras, editing equipment and computers owned by the District. Professional development leave days shall be used exclusively for activities relating to the National Board Certification assessment process.
- 4. Candidates shall be entitled to eight in-service credits upon completion of the National Board Certification Assessment Process. Any candidate on the BA plus 120 column of the salary schedule in lieu of receiving said eight credits, shall, instead receive a one-time non-recurring salary payment of \$5,000 for achieving National Board Certification.
- 5. Candidates who achieve certification from the National Board of Professional Teaching Standards shall receive additional compensation of \$2,000.00 to be paid during each of the ten school years following certification (the life of the certificate).

- 6. Teachers who have completed the National Board of Professional Teaching Standards Certification process shall be required to remain within the District's employ through the third school year following completion of certification.
- 7. Upon completion of certification, candidates shall continue to work with students in the classroom and perform other roles that a Board-Certified teacher may be qualified to participate in to improve the education of District students. Such other roles and activities may include, but not be limited to, maintaining, planning and delivering professional staff development for pay, facilitating school change, developing curriculum, modeling, mentoring new applicants for board certification, and taking an active role in professional organizations.
- 8. Teachers who complete the process but do not achieve certification shall be responsible for any National Board Certification application fees in future years.
- 9. Any teacher who has been National Board certified and who leaves the employ of the District at a time earlier than that stated in Paragraph "5" above, shall be required to reimburse the District for the cost of any fees paid by the District as well as any District paid stipend as provided in paragraph "4" above. Such amounts may be recouped from salary owed by the District, upon written notice to the teacher.

ARTICLE XXIX. DURATION OF AGREEMENT.

This Agreement shall be effective as of July 1, 2014, and it shall continue in effect through June 30, 2017.

NEWBURGH TEACHERS' ASSOCIATION	NEWBURGH ENLARGED CITY SCHOOL DISTRICT
BY: PRESIDENT	BY:PRESIDENT, BOARD OF EDUCATION
BY:	BY:
SECRETARY	SUPERINTENDENT OF SCHOOLS

APPENDIX I

SALARY SCHEDULES

Salary Schedule Chart

		_	lits BA + 36 Credits B/	\$52,942.00	\$53,787.00	\$54,629.00	\$56,275.00	\$58,265.00	\$60,492.00	\$62,709.00	\$64,924.00	\$67,151.00	\$69,369.00	\$71,584.00	\$73,813.00	\$74,934.00	\$76,318.00	\$77,700.00	\$79,085.00	\$80,468.00	\$81,853.00	\$83,237.00	\$84,620.00	\$85,620.00	\$86,620.00	\$87,596.00	\$88,596.00	\$90,550.00		\$95,537.00	\$100,551.00 \$101,682.00 \$102,821.00
		Œ	BA + 24 Credits BA +	\$51,479.00 \$5	\$52,244.00 \$5;	\$53,061.00 \$5		\$56,535.00 \$5						_				\$75,473.00 \$7	\$76,854.00 \$7		\$79,623.00 \$8				\$84,392.00 \$8		\$86,369.00	\$88,321.00 \$8	\$89,321.00 \$9	\$93,307.00	\$400 456 00 \$10
ry Schedule	her	R	BA + 18 Credits	\$50,767.00	\$51,545.00	\$52,270.00	\$53,824.00	\$55,644.00	\$57,777.00	\$59,884.00	\$62,019.00	\$64,127.00	\$66,262.00	\$68,354.00	\$70,583.00	\$71,704.00	\$73,088.00	\$74,472.00	\$75,856.00	\$77,240.00	\$78,624.00	\$80,007.00	\$81,391.00	\$82,391.00	\$83,391.00	\$84,367.00	\$85,367.00	\$87,322.00	\$88,322.00	\$92,306.00	408 458 AD
2014-15 Salary Schedule	Teacher	20	BA + 12 Credits	\$50,055.00	\$50,753.00	\$51,479.00	\$53,007.00	\$54,753.00	\$56,859.00	\$58,952.00	\$61,007.00	\$63,114.00	\$65,207.00	\$67,275.00	\$69,369.00	\$70,488.00	\$71,873.00	\$73,255.00	\$74,639.00	\$76,024.00	\$77,408.00	\$78,792.00	\$80,174.00	\$81,174.00	\$82,174.00	\$83,151.00	\$84,151.00	\$86,106.00	\$87,106.00	\$91,091.00	00 777 000
		7R	BA + 06 Credits	\$49,319.00	\$50,001.00	\$50,689.00	\$52,179.00	\$53,903.00	\$55,967.00	\$57,980.00	\$60,047.00	\$62,100.00	\$64,167.00	\$66,219.00	\$68,275.00	\$69,394.00	\$70,778.00	\$72,161.00	\$73,545.00	\$74,929.00	\$76,313.00	\$77,697.00	\$79,081.00	\$80,081.00	\$81,081.00	\$82,057:00	\$83,057.00	\$85,012.00	\$86,012.00	00.766,68\$	00 11, 1, 000
		7.4	BA	\$48,605.00	\$49,252.00	\$49,911.00	\$51,346.00	\$53,023.00	\$55,035.00	\$57,050.00	\$59,076.00	\$61,088.00	\$63,114.00	\$65,127.00	\$67,151.00	\$68,274.00	\$69,657.00	\$71,040.00	\$72,425.00	\$73,809.00	\$75,192.00	\$76,576.00	\$77,959.00	\$78,959.00	\$79,959.00	\$80,937.00	\$81,937.00	\$83,889.00	\$84,889.00	\$88,876.00	00 00 00
	Salary Grade	t,	No BA	\$45,325.00	\$45,969.00	\$46,615.00	\$48,065.00	\$49,645.00	\$51,672.00	\$53,685.00	\$55,711.00	\$57,722.00	\$59,751.00	\$61,764.00	\$63,777.00	\$64.896.00	\$66,278.00	\$67,664.00	\$69.047.00	\$70,430.00	\$71.815.00	\$73,198.00	\$74,582.00	\$75,582.00	\$76,582.00	\$77,559.00	\$78,559.00	\$80,513.00	\$81,513.00	\$85,499.00	
			Salary Step		2	8	4	2	9	2	8	6	101	11	12	13	4	15	16	17	18	191	20	21	22	. 23	24	25	26	27	

Salary Schedule Chart

2014-15 Salary Schedule

	. 6A	Psychologist	\$59,636.00	\$61,152.00	\$62,667.00	\$65,014.00	\$67,908.00	\$70,788.00	\$73,691.00	\$76,596.00	\$79,501.00	\$82,403.00	\$85,322.00	\$88,227.00	\$89,347.00	\$90,731.00	\$92,115.00	\$93,498.00	\$94,881.00	\$96,266.00	\$97,650.00	\$99,034.00	\$100,034.00	\$101,034.00	\$102,009.00	\$103,009.00	\$104,965.00	\$105,965.00	\$109,950.00	\$116,100.00
	5A	BA + 90 Credits	\$59,439.00	\$60,559.00	\$61,718.00	\$63,642.00	\$66,140.00	\$68,638.00	\$71,193.00	\$73,691.00	\$76,232.00	\$78,730.00	\$81,281.00	\$83,782.00	\$84,903.00	\$86,287.00	\$87,670.00	\$89,053.00	\$90,438.00	\$91,822.00	\$93,206.00	\$94,590.00	\$95,590.00	\$96,590.00	\$97,566,00	\$98,566.00	\$100,519.00	\$101,519.00	\$105,505.00	\$111,656.00
	4F.	BA + 84 Credits	\$58,728.00	\$59,808.00	\$60,942.00	\$62,852.00	\$65,248.00	\$67,760.00	\$70,261.00	\$72,718.00	\$75,217.00	\$77,728.00	\$80,190.00	\$82,688.00	\$83,809.00	\$85,192.00	\$86,576.00	\$87,960.00	\$89,343.00	\$90,727.00	\$92,112.00	\$93,495.00	\$94,495.00	\$95,495.00	\$96,472.00	\$97,472.00	\$99,426.00	\$100,426.00	\$104,411.00	\$110,562.00
	4D	BA + 78 Credits	\$57,976.00	\$59,056.00	\$60,150.00	\$61,984.00	\$64,397.00	\$66,870.00	\$69,287.00	\$71,745.00	\$74,217.00	\$76,676.00	\$79,135.00	\$81,607.00	\$82,726.00	\$84,111.00	\$85,494.00	\$86,879.00	\$88,262.00	\$89,645.00	\$91,031.00	\$92,415.00	\$93,415.00	\$94,415.00	\$95,391.00	\$96,391.00	\$98,343.00	\$99,343.00	\$103,331.00	\$109,479.00
her	JV	BA + 72 Credits	\$57,264.00	\$58,320.00	\$59,359.00	\$61,191.00	\$63,518.00	\$65,937.00	\$68,354.00	\$70,788.00	\$73,205.00	\$75,622.00	\$78,054.00	\$80,474.00	\$81,593.00	\$82,977.00	\$84,359.00	\$85,744.00	\$87,127.00	\$88,512.00	\$89,896.00	\$91,277.00	\$92,277.00	\$93,277.00	\$94,256.00	\$95,256.00	\$97,209.00	\$98,209.00	\$102,196.00	\$108,346.00
Teacher	/.B	RA + 66 Credits	\$56,526.00	\$57,568.00	\$58.570.00	\$60.374.00	\$62,628.00	\$65.046.00	\$67,397.00	\$69,814.00	\$72,190.00	\$74,582.00	\$76,960.00	\$79,337.00	\$80,457.00	\$81,841.00	\$83,226.00	\$84 610 00	\$85,992.00	\$87,377.00	\$88,760.00	\$90,144.00	\$91,144.00	\$92,144.00	\$93,121.00	\$94,121.00	\$96,076.00	\$97.076.00	\$101,062.00	\$107,211.00
•	J. A.	DA + 60 Credite	\$55 814.00	\$56 777 00	\$57,778.00	\$59 545 00	\$61 736 00	\$64 127 00	\$66.464.00	\$68,800.00	\$71,193.00	\$73,530.00	\$75,866.00	\$78,256.00	\$79,379.00	\$80,760.00	\$82.145.00	\$83 529 OO	\$84.912.00	\$86,298,00	\$87.681.00	\$89,063.00	\$90,063.00	\$91.063.00	\$92.040.00	\$93.040.00	\$94,996.00	\$95,996.00	\$99,980.00	\$106,131.00
		SE SE Crodite	655 102 00	#55, (2£:05	\$50,000.00 \$67,001,00	\$59.754.00	\$50,134.00 \$60,886.00	\$00,000.00 \$63,035,00	\$65,532.00	\$67.870.00	\$70.178.00	\$72.474.00	\$74 825.00	\$77.162.00	\$78.282.00	\$79 667 00	\$81.050.00	\$02.422.00	\$83.818.00	\$85 202 00	\$86 586 00	\$87,969.00	\$88,969.00	00 696 68\$	\$90.946.00	\$91 946 00	\$93,900,00	\$94 902 00	\$98.886.00	\$105,035.00
	Salary Grade	30	EA + 48 Credits	\$34,332.00	\$55,286.00	\$30,211.00	\$57,924.00	\$50,000.00	\$62,303.00	\$64,321,334 \$66,870,00	\$69 166 00		\perp					\perp	\$61,300.00											07
· ·		,	Salary Step	- (7	9	4	C	0	- α	0	01	7	12	13	2 7	1 7	2	10	0,4	10	000	21	20	23	22	75	96	7.6	28

Salary Schedule Chart

2015-16 Salary Schedule

	Salary Grade			Teacher					
	· 1B	ZA	238	32	20	正	3A	3.8	30
Salary Step	Nô BA	BA	BA + 06 Credits	BA + 12 Credits	BA + 18 Credits	BA + 24 Credits	BA + 30 Credits	BA + 36 Credits	BA + 42 Credits
	\$46,005.00	\$49,334.00	\$50,059.00	\$50,806.00	\$51,529.00	\$52,251.00	\$52,973.00	\$53,736.00	\$54,445.00
2		\$49,991.00	\$50,751.00	\$51,514.00	\$52,318.00	\$53,028.00	\$53,790.00	\$54,594.00	\$55,354.00
3		\$50,660.00	\$51,449.00	\$52,251.00	\$53,054.00	\$53,857.00	\$54,659.00	\$55,448.00	\$56,252.00
4	\$48,786.00	\$52,116.00	\$52,962.00	\$53,802.00	\$54,631.00	\$55,434.00	\$56,278.00	\$57,119.00	\$57,964.00
5	\$50,390.00	\$53,818.00	\$54,712.00	\$55,574.00	\$56,479.00	\$57,383.00	\$58,233.00	\$59,139.00	\$60,042.00
9	\$52,447.00	\$55,861.00	\$56,807.00	\$57,712.00	\$58,644.00	\$59,550.00	\$60,455.00	\$61,399.00	\$62,334.00
7		\$57,906.00	\$58,850.00	\$59,836.00	\$60,782.00	\$61,716.00	\$62,662.00	\$63,650.00	\$64,595.00
8		\$59,962.00	\$60,948.00	\$61,922.00	\$62,949.00	\$63,938.00	\$64,884.00	\$65,898.00	\$66,885.00
6	\$58,588.00	\$62,004.00	\$63,032.00	\$64,061.00	\$65,089.00	\$66,104.00	\$67,132.00	\$68,158.00	\$69,174.00
10		\$64,061.00	\$65,130.00	\$66,185.00	\$67,256.00	\$68,284.00	\$69,339.00	\$70,410.00	\$71,478.00
11	mily.	\$66,104.00	\$67,212.00	\$68,284.00	\$69,379.00	\$70,491.00	\$71,561.00	\$72,658.00	\$73,767.00
12	\$64,734.00	\$68,158.00	\$69,299.00	\$70,410.00	\$71,642.00	\$72,658.00	\$73,767.00	\$74,920.00	\$76,070.00
13		\$69,298.00	\$70,435.00	\$71,545.00	\$72,780.00	\$73,795.00	\$74,904.00	\$76,058.00	\$77,208.00
14		\$70,702.00	\$71,840.00	\$72,951.00	\$74,184.00	\$75,200.00	\$76,310.00	\$77,463.00	\$78,614.00
15	\$68,679.00	\$72,106.00	\$73,243.00	\$74,354.00	\$75,589.00	\$76,605.00	\$77,714.00	\$78,866.00	\$80,018.00
16		\$73,511.00	\$74,648.00	\$75,759.00	\$76,994.00	\$78,007.00	\$79,118.00	\$80,271.00	\$81,423.00
17	\$71,486.00	\$74,916.00	\$76,053.00	\$77,164.00	\$78,399.00	\$79,413.00	\$80,522.00	\$81,675.00	\$82,827.00
. 18	\$72,892.00	\$76,320.00	\$77,458.00	\$78,569.00	\$79,803.00	\$80,817.00	\$81,928.00	\$83,081.00	\$84,232.00
19		\$77,725.00	\$78,862.00	\$79,974.00	\$81,207.00	\$82,223.00	\$83,333.00	\$84,486.00	\$85,637.00
. 20	\$75,701.00	\$79,128.00	\$80,267.00	\$81,377.00	\$82,612.00	\$83,628.00	\$84,737.00	\$85,889.00	\$87,040.00
21	\$76,716.00	\$80,143.00	\$81,282.00	\$82,392.00	\$83,627.00	\$84,643.00	\$85,752.00	\$86,904.00	\$88,055.00
. 22	\$77,731.00	\$81,158.00	\$82,297.00	\$83,407.00	\$84,642.00	\$85,658.00	\$86,767.00	\$87,919.00	\$89,070.00
23	\$78,722.00	\$82,151.00	\$83,288.00	\$84,398.00	\$85,633.00	\$86,650.00	\$87,758.00	\$88,910.00	\$90,062.00
24	\$79,737.00	\$83,166.00	\$84,303.00	\$85,413.00	\$86,648.00	\$87,665.00	\$88,773.00	\$89,925.00	\$91,077.00
25	\$81,721.00	\$85,147.00	\$86,287.00	\$87,398.00	\$88,632.00	\$89,646.00	\$90,755.00	\$91,908.00	\$93,059.00
26	\$82,736.00	\$86,162.00	\$87,302.00	\$88,413.00	\$89,647.00	\$90,661.00	\$91,770.00	\$92,923.00	\$94,074.00
27	\$86,781.00	\$90,209.00	\$91,347.00	\$92,457.00	\$93,691.00	\$94,707.00	\$95,816.00	\$96,970.00	\$98,120.00
28	\$92,594.00	\$96,450.00	\$97,589.00	\$98,700.00	\$99,935.00	\$100,948.00	\$102,059.00	\$103,207.00	\$104,363.00

November 22, 2015 02:33:20 pm Salary Schedule Chart

2015-16 Salary Schedule

Teacher

	Salary Grade			leacilei	5				
	30	3E	44 ·	48	4C ,	4D	4E	5A	bA
alary Step	BA + 48 Credits	BA + 54 Credits	BA + 60 Credits	BA + 66 Credits	BA + 72 Credits	BA + 78 Credits	BA + 84 Credits	BA + 90 Credits	Psychologist
	\$55,167.00	\$55,929.00	\$56,651.00	\$57,374.00	\$58,123.00	\$58,846.00	\$59,609.00	\$60,331.00	\$60,531.00
2		\$56,907.00	\$57,629.00	\$58,432.00	\$59,195.00	\$59,942.00	\$60,705.00	\$61,467.00	\$62,069.00
E		\$57,856.00	\$58,645.00	\$59,449.00	\$60,249.00	\$61,052.00	\$61,856.00	\$62,644.00	\$63,607.00
4		\$59,635.00	\$60,438.00	\$61,280.00	\$62,109.00	\$62,914.00	\$63,795.00	\$64,597.00	\$65,989.00
5		\$61,799.00	\$62,662.00	\$63,567.00	\$64,471.00	\$65,363.00	\$66,227.00	\$67,132.00	\$68,927.00
9		\$64,184.00	\$65,089.00	\$66,022.00	\$66,926.00	\$67,873.00	\$68,776.00	\$69,668.00	\$71,850.00
7		\$66,515.00	\$67,461.00	\$68,408.00	\$69,379.00	\$70,326.00	\$71,315.00	\$72,261.00	\$74,796.00
80		\$68,888.00	\$69,832.00	\$70,861.00	\$71,850.00	\$72,821.00	\$73,809.00	\$74,796.00	\$77,745.00
6	3000	\$71,231.00	\$72,261.00	\$73,273.00	\$74,303.00	\$75,330.00	\$76,345.00	\$77,375.00	\$80,694.00
10		\$73,561.00	\$74,633.00	\$75,701.00	\$76,756.00	\$77,826.00	\$78,894.00	\$79,911.00	\$83,639.00
11		\$75,947.00	\$77,004.00	\$78,114.00	\$79,225.00	\$80,322.00	\$81,393.00	\$82,500.00	\$86,602.00
12		\$78,319.00	\$79,430.00	\$80,527.00	\$81,681.00	\$82,831.00	\$83,928.00	\$85,039.00	\$89,550.00
13		\$79,456.00	\$80,570.00	\$81,664.00	\$82,817.00	\$83,967.00	\$85,066.00	\$86,177.00	\$90,687.00
14	4 \$79,711.00	\$80,862.00	\$81,971.00	\$83,069.00	\$84,222.00	\$85,373.00	\$86,470.00	\$87,581.00	\$92,092.00
15		\$82,266.00	\$83,377.00	\$84,474.00	\$85,624.00	\$86,776.00	\$87,875.00	\$88,985.00	\$93,497.00
16		\$83,669.00	\$84,782.00	\$85,879.00	\$87,030.00	\$88,182.00	\$89,279.00	\$90,389.00	\$94,900.00
17	7 \$83,924.00	\$85,075.00	\$86,186.00	\$87,282.00	\$88,434.00	\$89,586.00	\$90,683.00	\$91,795.00	\$96,304.00
18		\$86,480.00	\$87,592.00	\$88,688.00	\$89,840.00	\$90,090.00	\$92,088.00	\$93,199.00	\$97,710.00
19	9 \$86,733.00	\$87,885.00	\$88,996.00	\$90,091.00	\$91,244.00	\$92,396.00	\$93,494.00	\$94,604.00	\$99,115.00
20		\$89,289.00	\$90,399.00	\$91,496.00	\$92,646.00	\$93,801.00	\$94,897.00	\$96,009.00	\$100,520.00
21		\$90,304.00	\$91,414.00	\$92,511.00	\$93,661.00	\$94,816.00	\$95,912.00	\$97,024.00	\$101,535.00
22	2 \$90,168.00	\$91,319.00	\$92,429.00	\$93,526.00	\$94,676.00	\$95,831.00	\$96,927.00	\$98,039.00	\$102,550.00
23		\$92,310.00	\$93,421.00	\$94,518.00	\$95,670.00	\$96,822.00	\$97,919.00	\$99,029.00	\$103,539.00
24	1 3	\$93,325.00	\$94,436.00	\$95,533.00	\$96,685.00	\$97,837.00	\$98,934.00	\$100,044.00	\$104,554.00
25	5 \$94,156.00	\$95,311.00	\$96,421.00	\$97,517.00	\$98,667.00	\$99,818.00	\$100,917.00	\$102,027.00	\$106,539.00
26		\$96,326.00	\$97,436.00	\$98,532.00	\$99,682.00	\$100,833.00	\$101,932.00	\$103,042.00	\$107,554.00
27	7 \$99,217.00	\$100,369.00	\$101,480.00	\$102,578.00	\$103,729.00	\$104,881.00	\$105,977.00	\$107,088.00	\$111,599.00
28	8 \$105,459.00	\$106,611.00	\$107,723.00	\$108,819.00	\$109,971.00	\$111,121.00	\$112,220.00	\$113,331.00	\$117,842.00
				121 121					

November 22, 7016 02-37-38 pm

Salary Schedule Chart

2016-17 Salary Schedule as defined in the 2015-16 school year.

	Salary Grade	<u> </u>	Teacher	Teacher Teacher	ter in the 2013-	lo scilool year.			
	1B	2A	2B	- 2C	20	2E	3A 1	38	35
Salary Step	No BA	ВА	BA + 06 Credits	BA + 12 Credits	BA + 18 Credits	BA + 24 Credits	BA + 30 Credits	BA + 36 Credits	BA + 42 Credits
	\$46,580.00	\$49,951.00	\$50,685.00	\$51,441.00	\$52,173.00	\$52,904.00	\$53,635.00	\$54,408.00	\$55,126.00
; 2		\$50,616.00	\$51,385.00	\$52,158.00	\$52,972.00	\$53,691.00	\$54,462.00	\$55,276.00	\$56,046.00
3	\$47,905.00	\$51,293.00	\$52,092.00	\$52,904.00	\$53,717.00	\$54,530.00	\$55,342.00	\$56,141.00	\$56,955.00
4		\$52,767.00	\$53,624.00	\$54,475.00	\$55,314.00	\$56,127.00	\$56,981.00	\$57,833.00	\$58,689.00
5	\$51,020.00	\$54,491.00	\$55,396.00	\$56,269.00	\$57,185.00	\$58,100.00	\$58,961.00	\$59,878.00	\$60,793.00
9		\$56,559.00	\$57,517.00	\$58,433.00	\$59,377.00	\$60,294.00	\$61,211.00	\$62,166.00	\$63,113.00
7	\$55,171.00	\$58,630.00	\$59,586.00	\$60,584.00	\$61,542.00	\$62,487.00	\$63,445.00	\$64,446.00	\$65,402.00
8	\$57,254.00	\$60,712.00	\$61,710.00	\$62,696.00	\$63,736.00	\$64,737.00	\$65,695.00	\$66,722.00	\$67,721.00
6		\$62,779.00	\$63,820.00	\$64,862.00	\$65,903.00	\$66,930.00	\$67,971.00	\$69,010.00	\$70,039.00
10	\$61,405.00	\$64,862.00	\$65,944.00	\$67,012.00	\$68,097.00	\$69,138.00	\$70,206.00	\$71,290.00	\$72,371.00
11	\$63,474.00	\$66,930.00	\$68,052.00	\$69,138.00	\$70,246.00	\$71,372.00	\$72,456.00	\$73,566.00	\$74,689.00
12		\$69,010.00	\$70,165.00	\$71,290.00	\$72,538.00	\$73,566.00	\$74,689.00	\$75,857.00	\$77,021.00
13	\$66,692.00	\$70,164.00	\$71,315.00	\$72,439.00	\$73,690.00	\$74,717.00	\$75,840.00	\$77,009.00	\$78,173.00
14		\$71,586.00	\$72,738.00	\$73,863.00	\$75,111.00	\$76,140.00	\$77,264.00	\$78,431.00	\$79,597.00
15		\$73,007.00	\$74,159.00	\$75,283.00	\$76,534.00	\$77,563.00	\$78,685.00	\$79,852.00	\$81,018.00
16		\$74,430.00	875,581.00	\$76,706.00	\$77,956.00	\$78,982.00	\$80,107.00	\$81,274.00	\$82,441.00
17	\$72,380.00	\$75,852.00	\$77,004.00	\$78,129.00	\$79,379.00	\$80,406.00	\$81,529.00	\$82,696.00	\$83,862.00
18		\$77,274.00	\$78,426.00	\$79,551.00	\$80,801.00	\$81,827.00	\$82,952.00	\$84,120.00	\$85,285.00
19		\$78,697.00	\$79,848.00	\$80,974.00	\$82,222.00	\$83,251.00	\$84,375.00	\$85,542.00	\$86,707.00
20	\$76,647.00	\$80,117.00	\$81,270.00	\$82,394.00	\$83,645.00	\$84,673.00	\$85,796.00	\$86,963.00	\$88,128.00
21	\$77,675.00	\$81,145.00	\$82,298.00	\$83,422.00	\$84,672.00	\$85,701.00	\$86,824.00	\$87,990.00	\$89,156.00
22	\$78,703.00	\$82,172.00	\$83,326.00	\$84,450.00	\$85,700.00	\$86,729.00	\$87,852.00	\$89,018.00	\$90,183.00
23	\$79,706.00	\$83,178.00	\$84,329.00	\$85,453.00	\$86,703.00	\$87,733.00	\$88,855.00	\$90,021.00	\$91,188.00
. 24	\$80,734.00	\$84,206.00	\$85,357.00	\$86,481.00	\$87,731.00	\$88,761.00	\$89,883.00	\$91,049.00	\$92,215.00
25	\$82,743.00	\$86,211.00	\$87,366.00	\$88,490.00	\$89,740.00	\$90,767.00	\$91,889.00	\$93,057.00	\$94,222.00
26	\$83,770.00	\$87,239.00	\$88,393.00	\$89,518.00	\$90,768.00	\$91,794.00	\$92,917.00	\$94,085.00	\$95,250.00
27	\$87,866.00	\$91,337.00	\$92,489.00	\$93,613.00	\$94,862.00	\$95,891.00	\$97,014.00	\$98,182.00	\$99,347.00
28	\$93,751.00	\$97,656.00	\$98,809.00	\$99,934.00	\$101,184.00	\$102,210.00	\$103,335.00	\$104,497.00	\$105,668.00

2016-17 Salary Schedule as defined in the 2015-16 school year.

	T.,	Salary Grade			Teacher	her				
	_	, 3D	3E	V47	4B	4C	4D	4E	5A	6A
Salary Step		BA + 48 Credits	BA + 54 Credits	BA + 60 Credits	BA + 66 Credits	BA + 72 Credits	BA + 78 Credits	BA + 84 Credits	BA + 90 Credits	Psychologist
ļ	-	\$55,857.00	\$56,628.00	\$57,359.00	\$58,091.00	\$58,850.00	\$59,582.00	\$60,354.00	\$61,085.00	\$61,288.00
	2	\$56,818.00	\$57,618.00	\$58,349.00	\$59,162.00	\$59,935.00	\$60,691.00	\$61,464.00	\$62,235.00	\$62,845.00
	6	\$57,767.00	\$58,579.00	\$59,378.00	\$60,192.00	\$61,002.00	\$61,815.00	\$62,629.00	\$63,427.00	\$64,402.00
	4	\$59,528.00	\$60,380.00	\$61,193.00	\$62,046.00	\$62,885.00	\$63,700.00	\$64,592.00	\$65,404.00	\$66,814.00~
	5	\$61,669.00	\$62,571.00	\$63,445.00	\$64,362.00	\$65,277.00	\$66,180.00	\$67,055.00	\$67,971.00	\$69,789.00
٠	9	\$64,028.00	\$64,986.00	\$65,903.00	\$66,847.00	\$67,763.00	\$68,721.00	\$69,636.00	\$70,539.00	\$72,748.00
	7	\$66,390.00	\$67,346.00	\$68,304.00	\$69,263.00	\$70,246.00	\$71,205.00	\$72,206.00	\$73,164.00	\$75,731.00
	8	\$68,721.00	\$69,749.00	\$70,705.00	\$71,747.00	\$72,748.00	\$73,731.00	\$74,732.00	\$75,731.00	\$78,717.00
	6	\$71,081.00	\$72,121.00	\$73,164.00	\$74,189.00	\$75,232.00	\$76,272.00	\$77,299.00	\$78,342.00	\$81,703.00
	10	\$73,442.00	\$74,481.00	\$75,566.00	\$76,647.00	\$77,715.00	\$78,799.00	\$79,880.00	\$80,910.00	\$84,684.00
	1	\$75,772.00	\$76,896.00	\$77,967.00	\$79,090.00	\$80,215.00	\$81,326.00	\$82,410.00	\$83,531.00	\$87,685.00
	12	\$78,133.00	\$79,298.00	\$80,423.00	\$81,534.00	\$82,702.00	\$83,866.00	\$84,977.00	\$86,102.00	\$90,669.00
	13	\$79,284.00	\$80,449.00	\$81,577.00	\$82,685.00	\$83,852.00	\$85,017.00	\$86,129.00	\$87,254.00	\$91,821.00
	4	\$80,707,00	\$81,873.00	\$82,996.00	\$84,107.00	\$85,275.00	\$86,440.00	\$87,551.00	\$88,676,00	\$93,243.00
	15	\$82,129.00	\$83,294.00	\$84,419.00	\$85,530.00	\$86,694.00	\$87,861.00	\$88,973.00	\$90,097.00	\$94,666.00
	16	\$83,552.00	\$84,715.00	\$85,842.00	\$86,952.00	\$88,118.00	\$89,284.00	\$90,395.00	\$91,519.00	\$96,086.00
	17	\$84,973.00	\$86,138.00	\$87,263.00	\$88,373.00	\$89,539.00	\$90,706.00	\$91,817.00	\$92,942.00	\$97,508.00
	18	\$86,394.00	\$87,561.00	\$88,687.00	\$89,797.00	\$90,963.00	\$92,127.00	\$93,239.00	\$94,364.00	\$98,931.00
	19	\$87,817.00	\$88,984.00	\$90,108.00	\$91,217.00	\$92,385.00	\$93,551.00	\$94,663.00	\$95,787.00	\$100,354.00
	20	\$89,240.00	\$90,405.00	\$91,529.00	\$92,640.00	\$93,804.00	\$94,974.00	\$96,083.00	\$97,209.00	\$101,777.00
	21	\$90,267.00	\$91,433.00	\$92,557.00	\$93,667.00	\$94,832.00	\$96,001.00	\$97,111.00	\$98,237.00	\$102,804.00
	22	\$91,295.00	\$92,460.00	\$93,584.00	\$94,695.00	\$95,859.00	\$97,029.00	\$98,139.00	\$99,264.00	\$103,832.00
	23	\$92,298.00	\$93,464.00	\$94,589.00	\$95,699.00	\$96,866.00	\$98,032.00	\$99,143.00	\$100,267.00	\$104,833.00
	24	\$93,326.00	\$94,492.00	\$95,616.00	\$96,727.00	\$97,894.00	\$99,060.00	\$100,171.00	\$101,295.00	\$105,861.00
	25	\$95,333.00	\$96,502.00	\$97,626.00	\$98,736.00	\$99,900.00	\$101,066.00	\$102,178.00	\$103,302.00	\$107,871.00
	26	\$96,361.00	\$97,530.00	\$98,654.00	\$99,764.00	\$100,928.00	\$102,093.00	\$103,206.00	\$104,330.00	\$108,898.00
	27	\$100,457.00	\$101,624.00	\$102,749.00	\$103,860.00	\$105,026.00	\$106,192.00	\$107,302.00	\$108,427.00	\$112,994.00
	28	\$106,777.00	\$107,944.00	\$109,070.00	\$110,179.00	\$111,346.00	\$112,510.00	\$113,623.00	\$114,748.00	\$119,315.00
			*						-	

APPENDIX II REGISTERED NURSE SALARY SCHEDULES

Salary Schedule Chart

2014-15 Salary Schedule

-15 Salary Sched

\$36,834.00 \$38,942.00 \$41,033.00 \$43,149.00 \$45,260.00 \$47,392.00

Salary Grade Nurses

Salary Step

Print this year Salary Schedule: NURS

November 23, 2015 03:45:28 pm

Salary Schedule Chart

2015-16 Salary Schedule

Nurse

	S	Salary Grade
Salary Step	١	Nurses
	-	\$37,387.00
	7	\$39,526.00
	8	\$41,648.00
SI.	4	\$43,796.00
	2	\$45,939.00
	9	\$48,103.00
	7	\$52,570.00
	1	

Selection Criteria

Print this year Salary Schedule: NURS

2016-17 Salary Schedule as defined in the 2015-16 school year.

Nurse

Salary Grade

	1.	
Salary Step		Nurses
	-	\$37,854.00
	2	\$40,020.00
	6	\$42,169.00
	4	\$44,343.00
	5	\$46,513.00
	9	\$48,704.00
	7	\$53,227.00

Selection Criteria

Print next year Salary Schedule: NURS

APPENDIX III

SCHEDULE J
(SPECIAL SERVICES SCHEDULES)

SCHEDULE M
(SUMMER SCHOOL, ET AL)

SCHEDULE N
(ADULT EDUCATION, ET AL)

SCHEDULE O

(AFTER-SCHOOL ELEMENTARY/
SECONDARY TUTORIAL PROGRAM)

SCHEDULE P (MENTORS)

		14-15	<u>15-16</u>	16-17
AFJROTC	NFA Main OR North	460	460	46
Band Asst	NFA inc. SCI	2,573	2,573	2,57
Band Director	NFA inc. SCI	3,739	3,739	3,73
Band Director	Middle	1,030	1,030	1,03
Band Front Dir	NFA	1,485	1,485	1,48
Class Advisors (Fresh, Soph, Jr, Senior)	NFA Main OR North	2,032	2,032	2,03
Class Assistant Advisors (Fresh, Soph, Jr. Senior)	NFA Main OR North	1,400	1,400	1,40
Clubs	All	253	253	25
Compact Newsletter	District	4,272	4,272	4,27
Cranarian Council Advisor	NFA Main OR North	1,605	1,605	1,60
Cranarian Council Asst. Advisor	NFA Main OR North	1,200	1,200	1,20
Curriculum Chairs	District	5,900	5,900	5,90
Debate	NFA Main OR North	6,222	6,222	6,22
Drama Advisor	NFA per theatrical perf	1,778	1,778	1,77
Drama	Middle	1,605	1,605	1,60
G.O. Manager	NFA Main OR North	3,027	3,027	3,02
G.O. Manager Asst.	NFA Main	2,301	2,301	2,30
G.O. Manager Asst.	NFA North	1,365	1,365	1,36
G. O Manager	Middle	1,365	1,365	1,36
Guidance	ALL	3,333	3,333	3,33
Guidance	Head - Middle/NFA Main & NFA North	1,665	1,665	1,66
Guidance Liaison	District	6,144	6,144	6,14
Head Attendance	District	1,381	1,381	1,38
Head Librarian	NFA Main	2,107	2,107	2,10
Head Psychologist	District	2,107	2,107	2,10
Health Services Coord	District	12,598	12,598	12,59
IST/Rtl Chairperson	All	647	647	64
Library Facilitator/Staff Developer	District NFA Main AND North	6,144	6,144	6,14
Math (Team) Coach	1	1,276	1,276	1,27
Math (Team) Coach Mock Trial	Middle NFA Main OR North	552 460	552	55
Music Ensemble		804	460 804	46
Music Ensemble	Weekly Reh.	-		80
Music Ensemble Music Perf	Extra 2/wk	1,485	1,485	1,48
Music Ensemble	Weekly Reh.	1,120		1,12
Music Ensemble	Middle	2,181	1,120 2,181	
Music Ensemble Music Perf	Extra 2/wk	1,485	1,485	2,18 1,48
Music Perf	Beyond Regular	1,465	1465	1,40
Mus. Prod Set Design & Const	NFA Main	1,066	1,066	1,00
Mus. Prod Artistic Dir/Producer	NFA Main	1,606	1,606	1,60
Mus. Prod. Choral Dir	NFA Main	1,030	1,030	1,00
Mus. Prod. Orch. Dir	NFA Main	1,030	1,030	1,00
Mus. Prod. Choreographer	NFA Main	1,030	1,030	1,0
National Honor Society	NFA Main OR North	1,605	1,605	1,6
National Honor Society Asst. Advisor	NFA Main OR North	1,200	1,200	1,20
National Jr. Honor Society	Middle	911	911	9
N.Y.S. Science Honor Society	NFA Main OR North	1,605	1,605	1,6
Orchestra Director	NFA Main	1,485	1,485	1,4
Project Rescue	NFA Main AND North	1,794	1,794	1,7
Publications	NFA	2,945	2,945	2,9
High School Yearbook	NFA Main OR North	2,065	2,065	2,0
High School Yearbook Asst. Advisor	NFA Main OR North	1,400	1,400	1,4
High School Colonade	NFA Main OR North	1,006	1,006	1,0
Publications	Middle / Elem	1,187	1,187	1,1
SHERPA	NFA Main AND North	1,605	1,605	1,6
Stand Advisor	Middle	1,187	1,187	1,1
Step Squad Advisor	NFA Main AND North	1,485	1,485	1,4
Student Govt	Middle	1,187	1,187	1,1
Technology Facilitator/Staff Dev	District	6,144	6,144	6,1
Vica Advisor	NFA	1,052	1,052	1,0
Vica Coordinator	NFA	1,973	1,973	1,9
Youth in Government	NFA Main AND North	1,233	1,233	1,2
Special Ed	District	1,097	1,097	1,0
Speech / RR & M	District	1,097	1,097	1,0
-p/ 1111 00 1111	12101101	1,007	1,001	٠,

The state of the s

11.1

<u>ATHLETICS</u>			
<u>Title</u>	<u>14-15</u>	<u>15-16</u>	<u>16-17</u>
Baseball-Varsity	4,045	4,045	4,04
Baseball - JV	3,251	3,251	3,25
Baseball-Modified (2)	2,787	2,787	2,78
Basketball-Varsity (Boys)	6,379	6,379	6,37
Basketball-Varsity (Girls)	6,379	6,379	6,37
Basketball - JV (Boys)	4,350	4,350	4,35
Basketball - JV (Girls)	4,350	4,350	4,35
Basketball-Freshman (Boys)	2,787	2,787	2,78
Basketball-Freshman (Girls)	2,787	2,787	2,78
Basketball-Modified (Boys) (2)	1,897	1,897	1,89
Basketball-Modified (Girls)(2)	1,897	1,897	1,89
Cheerleading-Varsity Fall	4,045	4,045	4,04
Cheerleading-Varsity Winter	4,045	4,045	4,04
Cheerleading-JV Fall only (1)	3,251	3,251	3,25
Cheerleading-JV Winter only (1)	3,251	3,251	3,25
Crew Varsity	4,045	4,045	4,04
Crew Varsity Assistant (2)	2,787	2,787	2,78
Football Varsity	6,379	6,379	6,37
Football-Varsity Assistant (3)	4,350	4,350	4,35
Football-JV (3)	3,251	3,251	3,25
Football-Freshman (2)	3,251	3,251	3,25
Football-Modified (2)	3,251	3,251	3,25
Golf-Varsity (Boys)	2,787	2,787	2,78
Golf-Varsity (Girls)	2,787	2,787	2,78
Lacrosse-Varsity (Boys)	4,045	4,045	4,04
Lacrosse-Varsity (Girls)	4,045	4,045	4,04
Lacrosse - JV (Boys)	2,786	2,786	2,78
Lacrosse - JV (Girls)	2,786	2,786	2,78
Soccer-Varsity (Boys)	4,350	4,350	4,35
Soccer-Varsity (Girls)	4,350	4,350	4,35
Soccer - JV (Boys)	3,251	3,251	3,25
Soccer - JV (Girls)	3,251	3,251	3,25
Soccer-Modified (Boys) (2)	2,332	2,332	2,33
Soccer-Modified (Girls) (2)	2,332	2,332	2,33
Softball - Head (Girls)	4,045	4,045	4,04
Softball - JV (Girls)	3,251	3,251	3,25
Softball-Modified Girls (2)	2,786	2,786	2,78
Strength Coach (Boys & Girls) Summer	2,787	2,787	2,78
Strength Coach (Boys & Girls) 1st Semester	2,787	2,787	2,78
Strength Coach (Boys & Girls) 2nd Semester	2,787	2,787	2,78
Swimming Varsity (Boys) Winter	4,045	4,045	4,04
Swimming Varsity (Girls) Fall	4,045	4,045	4,04
Swimming Varsity Asst. Diving (Boys) Winter	2,787	2,787	2,78
Swimming Varsity Asst. Diving (Girls) Fall	2,787	2,787	2,78
Tennis-Varsity (Boys) Spring	2,787	2,787	2,78

ATHLETICS			
	<u>14-15</u>	<u>15-16</u>	<u>16-17</u>
Tennis Varsity (Girls) Fall	2,787	2,787	2,787
Tennis JV (Boys) Spring	1,897	1,897	1,897
Tennis JV (Girls) Fall	1,897	1,897	1,897
Cross Country Varsity (Boys) Fall	4,350	4,350	4,350
Cross Country Varsity (Girls) Fall	4,350	4,350	4,350
Cross Country Modified (Boys & Girls) Fall	4,350	4,350	4,350
Indoor Track Varsity (Boys) Winter	4,045	4,045	4,045
Indoor Track Varsity (Girls) Winter	4,045	4,045	4,045
Indoor Track Varsity Asst. (Boys) Winter	2,786	2,786	2,786
Indoor Track Varsity Asst. (Girls) Winter	2,786	2,786	2,786
Track-Varsity (Boys) Spring	4,045	4,045	4,045
Track-Varsity (Girls) Spring	4,045	4,045	4,045
Track-Varsity Asst. (Boys) Spring	2,786	2,786	2,786
Track-Varsity Asst. (Girls) Spring	2,786	2,786	2,786
Track-Modified (Boys) Spring	2,786	2,786	2,786
Track-Modified (Girls) Spring	2,786	2,786	2,786
Volleyball-Varsity (Girls)	3,417	3,417	3,417
Volleyball - JV (Girls)	2,906	2,906	2,906
Volleyball-Modified (Girls) (2)	1,897	1,897	1,897
Wrestling -Varsity	4,350	4,350	4,350
Wrestling - JV	3,251	3,251	3,251
Wrestling-Modified	2,787	2,787	2,787
	-		
Post Season			-
Coaches of athletic teams who reach post-season play	141	141	141
shall be paid an additional amount per post season game			
· · ·			
Effective July 1, 2006, there will be a longevity in the amount of		- 121/121	
\$150.00 after five (5) consecutive years, an additional \$300			
after ten (10) years of service, and an additional \$500.00 after			
fifteen (15) years of consecutive service			
	-		
Teacher supervision of event and approved trips for which	33	33	33
an additional stipend has been authorized(first two hours)			
Additional hour(s)	14	14	14
Cap for non-overnight trips	80	80	80
Cap for overnight trips	92	92	92

.... Lake a contract of

M. Summer School/Summer Curriculum			14-15	15-16	16-17
& Weekend Tutorial (Five Hour Programs	Yrs in	the			
	Distric				
		1-3	51	51	
		4-7	55	55	
		8+	57	57	
					-

Secondary Summer School		0-5	7,389	7,389	7,38
Assistant Principal					
Special Education Site Facilitator		6-10	8,376	8,376	8,37
					<u></u>
		10+	10,051	10,051	10,05
					,
Elementary Site Facilitator		"	5,474	5,474	5,47
					-, -,
N. Adult Education/Weekend Tutorial					***************************************
(less than 5 hours)					*
Literacy Programs (Grades K-3)					
Intensive English Bilingual & After School Cur Dev					
GED Program Instructors					******
Teachers performing these services described above shall be pai	d the following hourly rates:				

			14-15	<u>15-16</u>	16-17
<u> </u>	-	-			
	4 years or less of training	ng	37	37	3
	5 years of training		38	38	3
	6 years of training		40	40	4
					,=

Assistant Evening High School Principal		,	14-15	<u>15-16</u>	16-17
					W
Assistant Evening High School Principal			7,359	7,359	7,35
					·
In-Service Instructors			<u>14-15</u>	<u>15-16</u>	<u> 16-17</u>
n-Service Instructors			46	46	4(
NBPTS			58	58	5
O. After-School Elementary/Secondary			<u>14-15</u>	<u>15-16</u>	<u> 16-17</u>
Tutorial Programs					
			36	36	3
				7.	
-					
P. Mentors			14-15	<u>15-16</u>	<u> 16-17</u>
			36	36	3

The state of the s

APPENDIX IV ANNUAL PROFESSIONAL PERFORMANCE REVIEW BOOKLET



Newburgh Enlarged City School District

Annual Professional Performance Review

A Coordinated Approach
To Improve Student Achievement
Through Supporting Our Professional Staff



Table of Contents

Introduction	1
Timeline	2
Goal Setting	3
Suggested Goal Assessment Options	4
(for Tenured and Non-Tenured Educators)	
Tenured Educators	5
Professional Growth Projects	6
(for Tenured Educators)	
Tenured Educator Goal Setting Form	7
Non-Tenured Educators	8
Non-Tenured Educator Goal Setting Form	9
Sample Goals	10
Observation Report	11
Evaluation Rubric	12-16
(General and Special Education)	
Educator Improvement Plan	17
Educator Improvement Plan Checklist	18
Educator Improvement Plan Form	19
Educator Improvement Plan Chart	20

mel

Introduction

Article X of the Collective Bargaining Agreement between the Board of Education and the Newburgh Teachers' Association states, "The basic objective of the observation and evaluation shall be to improve the teaching standard of the Newburgh Enlarged City School District."

The observation and evaluation of NTA unit members must be accomplished in conformity with Article X of the Collective Bargaining Agreement also referred to as the Contract.

Pursuant to Section 100.2 of the New York State Commissioner's Regulations each educator's performance will be reviewed annually and based upon the following eight (8) state mandated criteria:

- I. Content Knowledge
- II. Preparation
- III. Instructional Delivery
- IV. Classroom Management
- V. Student Development
- VI. Student Assessment
- VII. Collaboration
- VIII. Reflective and Responsive Practices

Each educator, in collaboration with the administrator,* using the **Educator Evaluation Rubric** as a guide, will select one or more of the eight (8) criteria to set a goal. This professional goal is expected to have a positive impact on enhancing student learning and performance. The educator and the administrator will mutually agree and formalize the educator's goal on the appropriate **Goal Setting Form**.

The Newburgh Enlarged City School District will provide annual staff development for all educators regarding the Annual Professional Performance Review. Staff development will include a review of the content, use of the evaluation rubric, reporting forms and the procedures to be followed consistent with the approved APPR and associated contractual provisions.

The purpose of the **Educator Evaluation Rubric** is to assist educators in developing as professionals as they strive to meet the New York State Standards. The rubric will be used as an ongoing tool for educators to reflect on professional growth.

The Die

^{*}The term "administrator" includes directors, principals, vice-principals, assistant principals, and central office administrators.

Timeline

September/October

- Staff development on APPR purpose and procedure
- Self Reflection*
- Collaborative Goal Setting for tenured and non-tenured educators by October 1st

October through May

- Formal classroom observations, each including pre- and post- observation conferences with discussion on evaluated performance as well as progress towards meeting goal
- Work on selected goal
- Tenured educators work on professional growth project, if chosen

January/February

- Administrator and educator meet to discuss progress towards meeting goal
- Adjustments to goal and project, if necessary/ January 15th for non-tenured

May/June

- Project/goal is evaluated
- Administrator and educator meet for final evaluation and discussion of future goals

mel

Goal Setting

Goal Setting is a coordinated and collaborative approach to support professional development. The educational process is ongoing and involves change, reflection, flexibility, and assessment. The goal should not be viewed as an end but as a means to foster professional growth. An educator may create one or more goals.

The acronym SMART (Specific, Measurable, Attainable, Reasonable, and Time-bound) helps define the scope and focus of a goal.

At the beginning of the school year, an educator will choose at least one of the eight (8) state mandated criteria for focus: I. Content Knowledge, II. Preparation, III. _
Instructional Delivery, IV. Classroom Management, V. Student Development, VI. Student Assessment, VII. Collaboration, VIII. Reflective and Responsive Practices.
In a collaborative effort between the educator and the administrator, the Goal Assessment Option will be formalized on or before October 1st on the appropriate Goal Setting Form.

The educator in collaboration with the administrator will select one or more of the Goal Assessment Options.

The educator will work towards meeting the goal. In January/February, the tenured educator and the administrator will meet to discuss progress. Any collaborative adjustments will be outlined and the goal and/or assessment amended on the **Tenured Goal Setting Form**.

The non-tenured educator and the administrator will collaboratively assess the goal's progress and make necessary alterations on the **Non-Tenured Goal Setting Form** after formal observations or as necessary.

The educator and the administrator should meet again to discuss the final evaluation. Future goals may be discussed.

Some examples of goals submitted by participants in the 2004 - 2005 APPR Pilot Project are included in **Sample Goals**. Use these examples as a guide in formulating a goal, if needed.

Prel

Suggested Goal Assessment Options

(for Tenured and Non-Tenured Educators)

- A. **Formal classroom observation:** A pre- and post- observation conference with a written narrative of educator's classroom teaching processes as evidence of the goal.
- B. Video Assessment: A video tape will be made that demonstrates or has supporting evidence of meeting the goal.
- C. Project Assessment: The educator may create ways to demonstrate that the goal has been met, such as a slide show, journal, etc.
- D. **Portfolio Assessment:** A selected, usually chronological, collection of specific practices may be used to exemplify the focus of the goal.
- E. Student Work Assessment: Evidence may be presented by the educator that demonstrates the goal by using student work as examples.
- F. Action Research Assessment: The educator may conduct a research based investigation to discover or establish facts and relationships by identifying a problem, collecting information, analyzing data, and determining a solution to a given educational situation that was identified by the goal.
- G. Workshop Assessment: The educator can prepare and present a workshop that focuses on issues that are addressed in the educator's goal.

me

Tenured Educators

Article X of the Collective Bargaining Agreement also referred to as the Contract states that tenured teachers "shall be observed a minimum of one (1) time per school year when deemed appropriate by the supervisor/principal.*"

In addition, all educators must have their performance reviewed annually based upon the criteria outlined in the Annual Professional Performance Review (APPR) document.

Tenured educators have the right to choose a **Professional Growth Project** in lieu of the contractual, formal classroom observation as part of a single or multi-year plan, unless an unsatisfactory evaluation has been made and the administration has determined that an EIP is warranted.

The **Timeline** is to be followed by the educator and the administrator.

Professional Growth Project

A **Professional Growth Project** by an individual tenured educator or a team of tenured educators can be substituted for the contractual, formal classroom observation. The project must be at the mutual agreement of the administrator and educator(s).

At least one of the eight (8) state mandated criteria must be designated as the project's focus. However, the final evaluation of the educator(s) is based on all eight (8) state mandated criteria.

Annual Professional Performance Review (APPR) Planning Guide

- 1. Educators will participate in an informational session which will explain the purpose and procedure of the APPR.
- 2. Educators will then meet with the administrator to collaboratively select the goal for the year which will include at least one of the eight (8) state mandated criteria.
- 3. The **Goal Setting Form** will be completed collaboratively by the educator and the administrator on or before October 1st.
- 4. Educators will meet with the administrator to discuss progress and document results on the **Goal Setting Form** in January/February. Adjustments will be made collaboratively and outlined on the **Goal Setting Form**. Both the educator's and the administrator's signatures are required on the form.
- 5. Administrators should meet with educators to discuss the final APPR evaluation on or before mid-May. The administrator and educator will sign the document before it is put in the educator's personnel file. The signature on the document does not indicate agreement with its contents. The signature indicates that the educator has received a copy of the document.

5 Piel

^{*}For the purpose of the APPR, the supervisor/principal is referred to as the administrator. Administrators include directors, principals, vice-principals, assistant principals, and central office administrators.

Professional Growth Projects

(Tenured Educators)

• Collaborative Research:

Two or more educators work to assess teaching methods and their effects on the students.

• Instructional Research:

Two or more educators study an educational topic or issue to explore the instructional implications, and then apply the skill within the context of their instructional setting.

Action Research:

One or more educators collect impact data demonstrating the effects of practice(s) on learning behavior. A process of identifying an issue, modifying practice, and re-evaluation occur.

• Other:

This open category allows an educator to be innovative in developing a personal plan for professional/instructional growth.



Tenured Educator Goal Setting Form

Educator's Name:	Assignment:	School:
Goal(s):	Criteria Strategies to Accomplish Goal(s): Number:	Method(s) of Assessment Used: (See pages 4 and 6)
Initial Conference: Date: Comments/ Adjustments: Mid-Point Conference: Date: Date:	Educator's signature: Administrator's signature: Educator's signature: Administrator's signature:	
Final Conference: (see Educator	(see Educator Evaluation Rubric)	

Non-Tenured Educators

Article X of the Collective Bargaining Agreement also referred to as the Contract states that non-tenured teachers "shall be observed a minimum of three (3) times per school year, except for those hired after the beginning of a school year in which there shall be a minimum of two (2) observations that school year."

In addition, all non-tenured educators must have their performance reviewed twice during the school year based upon the criteria outlined in the Annual Professional Performance Review (APPR) document.

The Timeline is to be followed by the educator and the administrator.*

Annual Professional Performance Review (APPR) Planning Guide

- 1. Non-tenured educators will participate in an informational session which will explain the purpose and procedure of the APPR.
- 2. Non-tenured educators will then meet with the administrator to collaboratively select the goal for the year which will include at least one of the eight (8) state mandated criteria.
- 3. The **Goal Setting Form** will be completed collaboratively by the non-tenured educator and the administrator on or before October 1st.
- 4. Non-Tenured educators will have formal classroom observations as a means of guidance, assistance, and support throughout the year as per Article X of the Contract.
- 5. Non-tenured educators will meet with the administrator to discuss progress and document results on the **Goal Setting Form** by January 15th. Adjustments will be made collaboratively and outlined on the **Goal Setting Form**. Both the non-tenured educator's and the administrator's signatures are required on the form.
- 6. Non-tenured educators will meet with the administrator to discuss the final APPR evaluation on or before May 15th. The administrator and educator will sign the document before it is put in the educator's personnel file. The signature on the document does not indicate agreement with its contents. The signature indicates that the educator has received a copy of the document.
- 7. For educators possessing a transitional or initial certificate, the plan shall require the educator to be evaluated based on portfolio review, which may include but is not limited to a video or teaching performance, a sample lesson plan, a sample of student work, student assessment instruments, and/or the educator's reflection on his or her classroom performance.

*For the purpose of the APPR, the supervisor/principal is referred to as the administrator. Administrators include directors, principals, vice-principals, assistant principals, and central office administrators.

P.C.

Non-Tenured Educator Goal Setting Form

	t Used:		
School:	Method(s) of Assessment Used: (See page 4)		
Sch			
Assignment:	Strategies to Accomplish Goal(s):	Educator's signature:	
	Criteria Number:	Educator's Administra Educate Admini	
Educator's Name:	Goal(s):	Initial Conference: Date: Date: Comments/ Adjustments: Mid-Point Conference: Date: Date: Comments/ Adjustments:	

Sample Goals

- -to incorporate more cooperative learning activities and instructional strategies in order to connect with a variety of student learning styles;
- -to use a variety of graphic organizers with students to improve content area writing;
- -to integrate internet resources into existing curriculum;
- -to work on student research projects as a total in-class project;
- -to create and construct art/nature journals complete with illustrations and writing;
- -to improve the public speaking skills of students;
- -to improve reflective practices of students;
- -to further incorporate the concept of tolerance into the classroom:
- -to improve student development to a deeper understanding of humanity through the study of global literature;
- -to increase Media Center based activities into the curriculum;
- -to raise the awareness of childhood/teen obesity and to explore healthy lifestyle choices;
- -to increase student awareness and knowledge of the world of work;
- --to conduct an in-depth study of the "Orange Blossom Brigade" and the role that these Orange County, New York natives played in the Battle of Gettysburg during the Civil War;
- --to collaborate with core teachers on interdisciplinary projects;
- --to work with small groups made up of students with excessive classroom referrals;
- --etc.

no

Observation Report
Newburgh Enlarged City School District

Educator's Name:			
Administrator's Name:			
Observation Date:			
School:			
Length of Observation:			
Subject/Grade:			
Goal:		-	
The Observation Report is a narrativ of the Collective Bargaining Agreem address the eight (8) state mandated Preparation, III. Instructional Deli Development, VI. Student Assessm Practices.	nent or Contract. The Observat criteria where applicable: I. Co ivery, IV. Classroom Manage	ion Report narrative should ontent Knowledge, II. ment, V. Student	
Educator's Signature:		Date:	
Administrator's Signature:		Date:	
Check if you wish to commer comments to this report.	nt about this report, and attach	three (3) copies of your	
Personnel/File Copy Administrator's Copy	Principal's Copy Educator's Copy		11

Administrator/School:

Educator Evaluation Rubric

Criteria	Successful Performance	Fails to Meet Expectations
	☐ Educator demonstrates solid understanding of	☐ Educator displays little understanding of the
	the content. Educator's instructional practices	subject or structure of the discipline pedagogy.
	reflect current pedagogical knowledge.	
	Comments:	Comments:
	☐ Educator demonstrates thorough knowledge of students' backgrounds, skills, and interests and uses this knowledge to plan for effective instruction.	☐ Educator makes little or no attempt to acquire knowledge of students' backgrounds, skills, or interests and does not use such information in planning.
	Comments:	Comments:
	☐ Most of the elements of the instructional design support the stated instructional goals, and the lesson or unit has a clearly defined structure.	☐ Various elements of the instructional design do not support the stated instructional goals.
	Comments:	Comments:

3ducator:	Administrator/School:	Date:
I. Preparation Continued)	☐ Educator is fully aware of instructional resources available for teaching and knows how to gain access to resources for students who need them.	☐ Educator is unaware of instructional resources available either for planning, teaching, or for students who need them.
	Comments:	Comments:
II. Instructional elivery	☐ Instructional delivery is clear and accurate.	☐ Instructional delivery is unclear and inaccurate.
	Comments:	Comments:
	☐ Educator's use of questioning and discussion techniques reflects high-level questions, true discussions, and participation by all students.	☐ Educator makes poor use of questioning and discussion techniques, with low-level questions, limited student participation, and little true discussion.
	Comments:	Comments:
The state of the s		



at
Administrator/School: De
Educator

Date:	student learning ctional goals. nt results in		ne assessments.		colleagues are ucator avoids trict projects.		rately on the ve.	
I	Ll Educator's plan for assessing student learning lacks congruence with the instructional goals. Educator does not use assessment results in designing effective instruction.	Comments	☐ Educator does not clearly define assessments.	Comments:	☐ Educator's relationships with colleagues are negative and self-serving, and educator avoids being involved in school and district projects.	Comments:	☐ Educator does not reflect accurately on the lesson or propose ideas to improve.	Comments:
Administrator/School:	☐ Educator's plan for assessment is designed to evaluate student performance. Educator uses the assessment results to plan for effective instruction.	Comments:	☐ Educator clearly defines assessments.	Comments:	☐ Educator participates actively in school and district projects and maintains positive relationships with colleagues to support student achievement.	Comments:	☐ Educator reflects on instructional performance and strives for continuous improvement.	Comments:
Educator:	VI. Student Assessment				VII. Collaboration		VIII. Reflective and Responsive Practices	

Educator:	Administrator/School:	Date:
VIII. Reflective and Responsive Practices (Continued)	☐ Educator's system for maintaining accurate records is efficient and effective.	☐ Educator has an inadequate system for maintaining accurate records resulting in errors and confusion.
	Comments:	Comments:
	☐ Educator participates actively in professional development activities.	☐ Educator does not participate in professional development activities, even when such activities are clearly needed for the development of teaching skills.
	Comments:	Comments:
Additional Comments:	:S:	
Educator's Signature:		Date:
Administrator's Signature:	afure:	Date:
Check if you wish to comment	ish to comment about this report, and attach three (3)	t about this report, and attach three (3) copies of your comments to this report.
Personnel/File Copy Administrator's Copy	: Copy -'s Copy	Principal's Copy Educator's Copy

Jes Comment

Educator Improvement Plan

An Educator Improvement Plan* (EIP) is intended to help educators improve professionally. It is not intended to be used as a disciplinary tool or to gather evidence to terminate an educator.

An EIP is to be developed in collaboration with the educator and an administrator. At the request of the educator, a union representative may participate at the initial meeting and/or at any juncture in the process. The development of the EIP should be a professional, constructive conversation identifying solutions to problems and resources to help the educator.

In those cases where the need for performance improvement has been identified through the Article X evaluation process or the regular Annual Professional Performance Review process, an improvement plan will be designed to address performance concerns. Use either the Educator Improvement Plan Form or the Educator Improvement Plan Chart to complete the improvement plan.

The administrator will convene a conference with the educator at a mutually agreeable time to discuss the targeted performance area and to formulate a plan with specific recommendations to assist in improvement. A union representative may be used to assist in developing the plan. The educator and the administrator will jointly reflect on the area of growth and collaboratively develop a written plan. The EIP must be implemented within thirty (30) days following the initial conference.

The signatures of the educator and the administrator are required on the plan.

The EIP shall involve a period of at least sixty (60) days from the date of the conference. Any plan that extends past two semesters must be reviewed for extension, modifications, and/or termination of the plan. The Newburgh APPR criteria will be used to assess successful plan completion.

No provision of this process shall limit the rights of an individual under applicable state or federal laws, or other provisions of the NTA contract, nor limit or reduce powers and duties of the District Superintendent and the Board of Education.

The District may terminate a non-tenured educator pursuant to Section 3031 of the Education Law or a tenured educator pursuant to Section 3020-a of the Education Law on grounds unrelated to pedagogical performance or cases where the employee demonstrates an inability to maintain a safe environment within his or her area of responsibility.

nel

^{*}Each time the Educator Improvement Plan (EIP) is referenced in this document, it refers to a Teacher Improvement Plan (TIP) as referenced in the Commissioner's regulations.

Educator Improvement Plan Checklist

An EIP must include the following:

- Identification of the specific area noted on Educator Evaluation Rubric that is in need of improvement.
- Identification of specific objectives required for improvement.
- Description of specific activities designed to achieve self-improvement along with a timetable.
- Administrator's plan to assist educator to improve performance along with activities and a timeline.
- Criteria for measuring the educator's progress.
- Date outcome of the EIP is to be evaluated.

An EIP may include but is not limited to the following:

- Identification of multiple resources to help the educator including but not limited to mentors, the District's Professional Development Plan, the Teacher Center, BOCES, Higher Ed, personal counselors, the Employee Assistance Program, medical referrals, etc.
- Release time for courses, workshops, observations, mentoring that may occur on school time.
- Outline of any staff development required to assist the educator in the improvement of designated area of concern.
- Modeling of desired practices by an administrator, outside specialist, master teacher, mentor, and/or a National Board Certified Teacher.

mel

Educator Improvement Plan Form

Ι	Pate of initial determination of concern:	
Ι	Pate of collaborative conference:	
I.	List area to be improved.	
II.	Specific objectives for improvement.	-
III.	Plan for self-improvement (activities and timeline).	
IV.	Administrator's plan to assist educator to improve performance timeline).	(activities and
V.	Criteria for measurement of progress.	
VI.	Date outcome of plan is to be evaluated.	
Educa	tor's Signature:	Date:
Admir	nistrator's Signature:	Date: \(\subseteq \in \)
Schoo	: :	

Educator Improvement Plan Chart

Area to be Improved	Objectives for Improvement	Self- Improvement Plan	Administrator's Plan to Assist Educator	Improvement Measurement Criteria	Plan Evaluation Timeline
Educator's Signature:	e:		Date:		
Administrator's Signature:	nature:		Date:		
School:					

Die Die 20

APPENDIX V

USE OF 403b FOR RETIREMENT INCENTIVE AND/OR UNUSED SICK DAYS

MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT (hereinafter "MOA")

THIS AGREEMENT is entered into as of the 9th day of August, 2005, by and between the NEWBURGH ENLARGED CITY SCHOOL DISTRICT ("Employer") and the NEWBURGH TEACHERS ASSOCIATION ("The "Association"), does hereby amend the terms of the existing collective bargaining agreement ("CBA") that governs the employment relationship between the Employer and the Association, as follows:

Effective on the date of execution, the Employer and the Association agree the following terms shall modify the payout entitlements of Articles XVI(B)(9) and XXVI(P) of the 2006-2010 Agreement between the Newburgh Teachers' Association and the District:

MANDATORY CLAUSES

- 2. <u>No Cash Option</u>: No employee may receive cash in lieu of or as an alternative to any of the Employer's Non-elective Contribution(s) described herein.
- 2. <u>Contribution Limitations</u>: In any applicable year, the maximum Employer Contribution shall not cause an employee's 403(b) account to exceed the applicable contribution limit under §415(c)(1) of the Internal Revenue Code, as adjusted for cost of living increases, using the calendar year for determining the contribution limit. For Employer non-elective contributions made post-employment to a former employee's 403(b) account, the contribution limit shall be based on the employee's compensation, as determined under Section 403(b)(3) of the Code and, in any event, no Employer non-elective contribution shall be made on behalf of such former employee after the fourth taxable year following the taxable year in which that employee terminated employment.

In the event that the calculation of the Employer non-elective contribution referenced in any of the preceding paragraphs exceed the applicable contribution limits, the excess amount shall be handled by the Employer as follows:

The final average salary of all other members of the TRS (i.e., all TRS members with a membership date on or after June 17, 1971) may not include any form of termination pay; therefore, the Employer's post-retirement payment into the employee's 403(b) account of that portion of the Employer non-elective contribution, which is in excess of the maximum contribution limits of IRC §415, may be more advantageous for those members.

med.

^{*} Explanation for TRS Categories: Under Education Law §501(11)(a), the calculation of a pre-June 17, 1971 TRS Tier I member's last five years final average salary (upon which a member's lifetime pension is, in part, calculated), includes any non-ordinary income (such as termination pay) which is received as compensation prior to December 31st of the year of retirement. Thus, such a member would benefit from receiving as compensation in their final year of employment that portion of the Employer's non-elective contribution, which is in excess of the maximum contribution limits of IRC §415.

- A. For all members in the New York State Teachers Retirement System ("TRS") with a membership date before June 17, 1971* the Employer shall first make an Employer non-elective contribution up to the contribution limit of the Internal Revenue Code and then pay any excess amount as compensation directly to the employee. In no instance shall the employee have any rights to, including the ability to receive, any excess amount as compensation unless and until the contribution limit of the Internal Revenue Code is fully met through payment of the Employer's non-elective contribution; and
- B. For all members in the TRS with a membership date in the TRS on or after June 17, 1971, the Employer shall first make an Employer non-elective contribution up to the contribution limit of the Internal Revenue Code. To the extent that the Employer non-elective contribution exceeds the contribution limit, such excess shall be reallocated to the employee the following year as an Employer non-elective contribution (which contribution shall not exceed the maximum amount permitted under the Code), and in January of the following year for up to four (4) years after the year of the Employee's employment severance, until such time as the Employer's non-elective contribution is fully deposited into the employee's 403(b) account. In no case shall the Employer non-elective contribution exceed the contribution limit of the Internal Revenue Code.
- 3. 403(b) Accounts Employer contributions shall be deposited into the ING Life Insurance and Annuity Company ("ING") 403(b) account of each recipient employee. If the employee does not have an ING 403(b) account, the Employer shall deposit the employer contributions, in the name of the employee, into an ING account established in the employee's name. Agents from ING will be allowed reasonable access to the School District's facilities in order to assist the employees and District's representatives in fulfilling applicable 403(b) legal requirements. Upon the request of the District, the ING agents will assist District's representatives in calculating the annual maximum allowable 403(b) contribution under the Internal Revenue Code, based upon salary and payroll information provided to the ING representative by the District. Upon the request of the District, ING agrees to provide the Employer with their standard hold harmless agreement.
- 4. <u>Tier I Adjustments</u>: Tier I members with membership dates prior to June 17, 1971, Employer non-elective contribution hereunder will be reported as non-regular compensation to the New York State Teachers' Retirement System.
- 5. This MOA shall be subject to IRS regulations and rulings. Should any portion be declared contrary to law, then such portion shall not be deemed valid and subsisting, but all other portions shall continue in full force and effect. As to those portions declared contrary to law, the Association and Employer shall promptly meet and alter those portions in order to provide the same or similar benefit(s) which conform, as closest as

mel

possible, to the original intent of the parties.

- 6. This MOA shall further be subject to the approval of ING, which shall review the MOA solely as a matter of form and as the provider of investment products designed to meet the requirements of Section 403(b) of the Internal Revenue Code.
- 7. The Employer is responsible for providing accurate information to ING. This information includes both Elective and Employer Non-Elective Contributions and the amount of the participant's Includible Compensation. Before releasing such information to ING, the District will provide the relevant information to the Employee who shall notify the District if the information is incorrect. The District shall not be liable for any penalties, losses or damages which result from the transmission of information to ING unless the Employee has provided a timely objection to the transmission of such information.
- 8. Employer Non-Elective Contributions Equal to Termination Pay: The Employer agrees to make an Employer Non-Elective Contribution to the 403(b) account of each covered employee, who severs their employment with the Employer during the contract year and who is eligible to apply for and who commences their retirement from the state sponsored retirement system. The amount of the Employer's contribution for each eligible employee shall equal the value of each such employee's accumulated leave days, determined in accordance with Article XVI(B)(9) of the Collective Bargaining Agreement. The Employer shall make the maximum contribution permitted under Section 415(c)(1) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, for the year in which the employee severs employment. The Employer shall deposit the contribution between July 1st and December 31st, following the employee's severance date.
- 9. <u>Early Retirement Incentive.</u> The Employer agrees to make an Employer Non-Elective Contribution to the 403(b) account of each covered employee who notifies the Employer of his or her intent to retire no later than February 1st. The total amount of Employer's Non-Elective Contribution for each eligible employee shall be 40% of their last year's compensation as per Article XXVI(P). The Employer shall pay said incentive between July 1st and December 31st of the calendar year in which the teacher retires except as required by Paragraph 2(b). The Employer shall make the maximum contribution permitted under Section 415(c)(1) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

THE EMPLOYER

BY: frutte to Solumelli

THE ASSOCIATION

RV

APPENDIX VI

TEACHER/STUDENT ARRIVALS AND DISMISSALS



Dr. Roberto Padilla

Mr. Ed Forgit Ms. Mary Ellen Leimer Ms. Marianne Heslin

Ms. Sara Feliz

Superintendent of Schools

Deputy Superintendent

Asst. Superintendent, Human Resources Asst. Superintendent, Finance

Asst. Superintendent, Curriculum & Instruction

NEWBURGH ENLARGED CITY SCHOOL DISTRICT STARTING AND ENDING TIMES FOR SCHOOLS 2015-2016

	TEACHER	TEACHER	STUDENT	STUDENT BUS	STUDENT WALKER
SCHOOL	ARRIVAL	DISMISSAL	ARRIVAL	DISMISSAL	DISMISSAL
NFA Main	7:10 AM	2:25 PM	7:00 AM	2:15 PM	Principal Discretion
NFA North	7:10 AM	2:25 PM	7:00 AM	2:15 PM	Principal
FOLATS PARKUES CALLANDA (CARA CALA		· co.4. mp. m e si sisioni arrane si incorporate appressioni su si si	en akalender trænvar valtig til den attal av de	or commenced control or description	Discretion
Heritage MS	7:00 AM	2:151PM	7:00 AM=7:10 AM	2:00 PM	Principal Discretion
South MS	7:00 AM	2:15 PM	6:55 AM	2:00 PM	Principal
				s decourteers and existing	Discretion
					7.5 19 44 7 10 10
Meadow Hill K-8	8:00 AM	3:15 PM	8:00 - 8:15 AM	3:00 PM	2:59 PM
Temple Hill K-8	8:00 AM	3:15 PM	8.05 <u>8.15</u> AM	3:00 PM	2;55 PM
GAMS K-8	8:00 AM	3:15 PM	8:05 AM - 8:15 AM	3:00 PM	2:55 – 3:00 PM
Valls Gate	8:00 AM	3-15 PVI	815 AVI	Zino DN/	2:50 PM
Valls Gate	0:002A10			Sale Cara	

Balmville	9:00 AM	4:15 PM	9:15 AM	4:00 PM	3:40 PM
Fostertown	9:00 AM	4:15PM	9:15 AM	4:00 PM	3:50 PM
Gardnertown	9:00 AM	4:15 PM	9:15 AM	4:00 PM	3:50 PM
			9:10AM		
Horizons	-9:00 AM	4:15:PM	YHUAMI?	4:00 PM	3:50 PM
New Windsor	9:00 AM	4:15 PM	9:15 AM	4:00 PM	3:45 PM
Pre-K Ctr. @ Washington St.	9:00 AM	4:15 PM	9:15AM	3:45 PM	3:30 PM

Ed Forgit

Deputy Superintendent

Revised August 25, 2015